REVISED FINAL REPORT Test of Riparian Recovery Following Reduced Groundwater Pumping, Lower San Pedro River

Arizona Water Protection Fund Grant #08-151WPF

Submitted by: Dr. Gabrielle Katz, Appalachian State University, Boone, NC May 7, 2010 Revised July 23, 2010

The Arizona Water Protection Fund Commission has funded all or a portion of this report or project.

The views or findings presented are the Grantee's and do not necessarily represent those of the Commission, the State, or the Arizona Department of Water Resources.

TABLE of CONTENTS

List o	of Tables	ii
List o	of Figures	iii
I.	Introduction	1
II.	Methods	5
	A. Study Area	5
	B. Field Methods	8
	C. Data Analysis	11
III.	Results	13
	A. Controlling variables: Stream and groundwater hydrology	13
	B. Short-term indicators: Streamside herbaceous vegetation	14
	C. Long-term indicators: Floodplain geomorphology	19
	D. Long-term indicators: Floodplain woody vegetation	21
IV.	Discussion	31
	A. Short-term indicators: Streamside plant communities	31
	B. Long-term indicators: Floodplain woody vegetation	35
V.	Conclusion	39
VI.	Lessons learned	40
VII.	Literature cited	42
VIII.	Summary of coordination with CWA	48
IX.	Appendix A: Responses to AWPF questions	50
Х.	Data CD	58

LIST of TABLES

Table 1. Study site information.	7
Table 2. Pre-monsoon summer dry season surface flow status at lower San Pedro River restoration sites (n = 6 sample years, 2003-2008)	13
Table 3. Mean (SE) streamside herbaceous vegetation characteristics of four site groups, all years combined.	15
Table 4. Temporal changes in mean proportional cover of plant functional groups at reference and restoration sites.	e 16
Table 5. Woody vegetation summary metrics for lower San Pedro River long term study sites.	27
Table 6. Relative basal area of <i>Populus-Salix</i> and <i>Tamarix</i> at lower San Pedro River long term study sites.	29
Table 7. Relative vegetation volume of <i>Populus-Salix</i> and <i>Tamarix</i> at lower San Pedro River long term study sites.	29
Table 8. Importance Value (IV) of <i>Populus-Salix</i> and <i>Tamarix</i> at lower San Pedro River long term study sites.	30
Table 9. Number of <i>Populus fremontii – Salix gooddingii</i> 10 cm diameter size classes at lower San Pedro River study sites.	30
Table 10. Woody vegetation site summary metrics for CWA sites.	48
Table 11. Relative abundance and importance of woody pioneer species at CWA sites.	48

LIST of FIGURES

Figure 1. Map of the study area.	5
Figure 2. Mean daily discharge at Redington, Arizona.	8
Figure 3. Streamside sampling field work.	9
Figure 4. Survey field work.	10
Figure 5. Depth to groundwater (m) below the active channel thalweg at LSPR restoration sites.	14
Figure 6. Characteristics (mean + SE) of reference and restoration site groups for each year of the study.	17
Figure 7. Vegetation structure at individual restoration sites expressed as a proportion of mean perennial reference site characteristics, by year.	18
Figure 8. Streamside herbaceous plant community composition.	19
Figure 9. Floodplain cross sections surveys of two representative study sites at Three Links Farm.	20
Figure 10. Floodplain cross sections surveys of two representative study sites at H&E Farm.	20
Figure 11. Floodplain cross sections surveys of two reference sites.	21
Figure 12. Floodplain woody vegetation patch structure at San Pedro River long-term monitoring study sites.	22
Figure 13. Difference in floodplain woody vegetation patch structure at San Pedro River long-term monitoring study sites, 2007/8 vs. baseline conditions.	23
Figure 14. Three Links Farm floodplain patch type proportions in 2003 and 2007/2008.	24
Figure 15. H&E Farm floodplain patch type proportions in 2003 and 2007.	25
Figure 16. Three Links Farm floodplain patch type proportions for site 3L4 in 2003 and site 3L5 in 2008.	26

Figure 17. Basal area of floodplain woody pioneer species at San Pedro River long-term monitoring study sites.	28
Figure 18. Site 3L2 in 2003.	32
Figure 19. Site HE3 in 2003.	33
Figure 20. Site TNCP in 2006, approximately one year after wildfire.	37
Figure 21. Site TNCP in 2007, two years after wildfire.	37

I. INTRODUCTION

Background & Overview

Hundreds of millions of dollars have been spent on stream restoration in the Southwest since 1989 (Follstad Shah et al. 2007). Though restoration measures vary widely among projects, most include revegetation activities. Many follow a historically-used approach of planting desired species and/or removing undesired species. A novel restoration approach has been pioneered along the lower San Pedro River by the Nature Conservancy of Arizona (TNC) and other collaborating groups (Katz et al. 2009). TNC recently purchased two farms (H&E Land and Cattle property near Mammoth, and Three Links Farm near Cascabel) that formerly pumped large quantities of alluvial groundwater for crop irrigation, and reduced pumping rates to negligible levels. The management objective is to improve aquatic and riparian ecosystem conditions by restoring surface water and groundwater hydrology through cessation of groundwater pumping. As such, this approach focuses on restoring the physical processes that underpin ecosystem characteristics. The assumption is that the biotic components of the aquatic and riparian ecosystems will recover spontaneously following restoration of the hydrologic regime. This is an innovative approach to restoration that, if successful, could provide a model for work at other sites on the San Pedro River and in other river basins.

There is a significant need to document the results of this hydrologic restoration strategy to assess its effectiveness and applicability to other settings. While the number of river restoration projects in the US has increased exponentially since 1990 (NRRSS 2005), relatively little funding or research has been invested in monitoring and evaluation of restoration outcomes (Bernhardt et al. 2005). Monitoring rates in the Southwest are higher than the national average, with >25% of restoration projects include monitoring (Follstad Shah et al. 2007). However, more monitoring and evaluation is needed. The lack of information about the results of specific restoration techniques and projects constitutes a missed opportunity for scientific learning, and for advancement of the field of restoration practice. Restoration research (including data collection before, during, and after restoration) can potentially provide valuable information about basic ecosystem characteristics and functions, as well as about the efficiency and effectiveness of restoration strategies (Palmer et al. 2005).

This grant funded the first phase of a long-term research project aimed at monitoring and assessment of the hydrologic restoration experiment being conducted on the lower San Pedro River. This research constitutes an on-the-ground test of the hypothesis that riparian degradation can be reversed by a management strategy focused on restoration of groundwater levels and base flows. Specifically, we address the question of whether restoration of groundwater levels and base flows on an un-dammed semi-arid region river will result in recovery of the biotic riparian ecosystem components on formerly degraded reaches. There is a growing body of research examining vegetation-hydrology linkages in riparian ecosystems (e.g., Auble et al. 1994, Stromberg et al. 1996, Shafroth et al. 2000), and a number of conceptual and computer models suggest that riparian vegetation should recover spontaneously following hydrologic restoration (e.g., Poff et al. 1997, Mahoney and Rood 1998, Richter and Richter 2000, Lite and Stromberg 2005). However, recent published tests of this idea have focused on restoration of flood flows (Rood et al. 2005), or minimum instream surface flows (Poff et al. 1997, Hughes and Rood 2006). Despite the documented importance of base flows and groundwater to river and riparian ecosystems (Rood et al. 1995, Scott et al. 1999, Horton et al. 2001, Amlin and Rood 2003, Cooper et al. 2003, Eamus et al. 2006), few studies have assessed restoration of groundwater levels as a riparian restoration strategy in arid environments (except see Hou et. al 2006, Chen et. al 2008).

Our ability to assess restoration responses in this system relies upon a foundational body of research on the San Pedro River conducted over the past decade. This work has identified relationships between vegetation characteristics and site hydrology (e.g., Stromberg et al. 1996, Lite and Stromberg 2005, Stromberg et al. 2005, Bagstad et al. 2006, Lite et al. in review). For example, Lite and Stromberg (2005) examined cottonwood-willow versus tamarisk basal area, canopy cover, and importance value in relation to site hydrologic condition and found that cottonwood-willow tended to be dominant at sites with surface flow permanence >76%, groundwater depth <2.6m, and annual groundwater fluctuation <0.46m. At drier sites, tamarisk was dominant. They therefore argued that hydrologic thresholds for maintaining cottonwood-willow forests exist on this river, and that stream dewatering and groundwater decline can cause shifts to tamarisk dominance. Hydrologic thresholds for the maintenance of herbaceous vegetation types also exist on the San Pedro River, with riverine marshes limited to reaches with perennial flow (Stromberg et al. 2005).

The observation that San Pedro River riparian vegetation exhibits a threshold response to hydrologic condition suggests the potential for hydrologic restoration at de-watered sites to result in ecosystem recovery. However, such recovery has not been demonstrated, and the possible rates and pathways of ecosystem response are unknown. Certainly, one possible scenario is that the process of vegetation change following stream dewatering is reversible. In this case, which has been termed 'successional' recovery (Suding et. al 2004), hydrologic restoration will result in predictable vegetation response over short time scales. However, other scenarios are possible. For example, the degraded system may be resistant to change due to shifts in physical environmental conditions or biotic factors, and ecosystem response to restoration may be unpredictable (Suding et. al 2004). This may be especially true in semi-arid regions where vegetation and fluvial geomorphic change can be slow, and for relatively longlived organisms such as trees which may exhibit a considerable lag time in their response to altered hydrology (Katz et. al 2005). Earlier work by Stromberg (1998) suggested that relative abundances of cottonwood-willow and tamarisk have changed through time along the lower San Pedro River. However, time-scales and rate of change, and the degree to which vegetation may exhibit a lag time in its response to hydrologic amelioration, are not known. Vegetation can exhibit 'inertia', with certain plant species continuing to remain dominant despite incremental changes in environmental factors such as groundwater level. Major environmental change, such as large flooding, may be required to bring about vegetation shifts and reverse historical vegetation changes.

In addition to expanding scientific understanding of hydrologic restoration, our research has produced practical information for managers and includes an outreach component. For many managers, a key aspect of ecosystem recovery in this system would be shifts from tamarisk shrublands to cottonwood-willow forests at restored sites. Indeed, tamarisk removal has been pursued at considerable effort and expense on many rivers in the Southwest (Shafroth et al. 2005). Another important management goal on the lower San Pedro River is maintenance of riparian vegetation patches suitable to support breeding populations of the endangered southwestern willow flycatcher (Munzer et al. 2004). By assessing vegetation conditions and changes on the lower San Pedro River, our research will inform management of this important conservation landscape.

Such efforts are best undertaken in collaboration with community partners. Therefore, as part of this research we have developed a working relationship with the Community Watershed Alliance of the Middle San Pedro Valley (CWA), a community group working in the Benson area sub-watershed of the San Pedro River (http://www.cwatershedalliance.com/). We have worked with CWA to establish three riparian monitoring sites, and have collaborated in data collection since 2007. All research described in this report was subcontracted by Coronado RC&D to Dr. Gabrielle Katz (Appalachian State University) and Dr. Juliet Stromberg (Arizona State University).

Goals & Objectives

The overall goal of this project was to test the effectiveness of a hydrologic-based approach to riparian ecosystem restoration on the lower San Pedro River. We tested the idea that streamside wetland communities (of comparable composition and diversity to reference conditions) would develop as stream flows once again became perennial, and that shifts from tamarisk to cottonwood-willow forests could be accomplished solely by modifying the hydrologic regime. More broadly, we tested the idea that riparian vegetation can re-establish at sites historically degraded by groundwater pumping and stream dewatering, following hydrologic improvement, without need for restoration plantings.

To this end, we collected baseline data at seven restoration research sites in 2002 and 2003, and collected data on a subset of vegetation metrics annually thereafter. We also studied five reference sites on the lower San Pedro River, and three additional reference sites were established (with CWA) as part of this project. At most sites hydrology was monitored monthly or quarterly by TNC. We initiated re-sampling of all field sites in 2007, funded by a grant from USGS. Funding from AWPF was used to finalize the re-sampling and complete the data analysis. This funding provided for one year of data collection (2008), and for data analysis and synthesis. This allowed us to assess the vegetation and geomorphic changes that have occurred since project initiation, and to interpret these results in the context of vegetation-hydrology relations on the San Pedro River (Stromberg et al. 1996, Lite and Stromberg 2005). Our research sheds light on the reversibility of riparian degradation, and on the lag-times, rates of change, and possible hydrologic thresholds of restoration in this setting.

Objectives:

1. Document trends in controlling variables

We collected data on pre-monsoon summer dry season streamflow presence at all sites annually. We also examined surface flow records for the San Pedro River, and groundwater monitoring data for the study period.

 Document short-term indicators of riparian ecosystem change Certain ecosystem characteristics tend to be especially responsive to hydrologic conditions; these short-term indicators should exhibit the earliest response to hydrologic improvement. The short-term hydrologic indicator targeted in this project was streamside herbaceous vegetation. We assessed streamside herbaceous vegetation in terms of species composition, cover, and weighted Wetland Indicator Score (USDA-NRCS 2006), and examined changes over time.

- 3. Document long-term indicators of riparian ecosystem change Many important ecosystem characteristics are likely to change slowly in response to hydrologic improvement. Our study was designed to document patterns of change (e.g., whether there are lag times, threshold-type responses, or steady incremental adjustments) in these parameters. Long-term indicators targeted in this study were riparian vegetation patch types, floodplain woody vegetation structure, and channel and floodplain geomorphology.
- 4. Assess patterns of change and vegetation-hydrology relationships Once we collected data on short- and long-term indicators of change, we analyzed this information to (1) identify patterns of change at the restoration sites, and (2) compare these changes to those observed at the reference sites, and to those predicted by the results of other research.

II. METHODS

A. Study Area

<u>Study River</u>. This study was conducted on the San Pedro River, an un-dammed river that flows northward from its headwaters in Sonora, Mexico, to its confluence with the Gila River near Winkelman, Arizona (Figure 1). The San Pedro River is spatially intermittent; perennialflow reaches with year-round surface flow are interspersed with non-perennial reaches characterized by channels that are dry for part of the year. The locations of perennial reaches are determined primarily by bedrock geology, as well as by permeability of the basin-fill deposits, and proximity to tributaries and areas of groundwater pumping (Katz et al. 2009).



Figure 1. Map of the study area.

The San Pedro River experienced a regime shift within the past two centuries, creating the current configuration of the river system. Prior to the mid-19th century, the river meandered across its floodplain and supported fluvial wetlands, Sporobolus wrightii grasslands, scattered riparian forests, and beaver populations along much of its length (Webb & Leake 2006, Huckleberry et al. 2009). Beginning in the 1880s the river down-cut and then widened in a process of arroyo formation observed on many rivers in the Southwest (Hereford & Betancourt 2009). The new geometry stabilized in the 1940s to 1950s, with abundant riparian forest on the inset floodplain (Webb & Leake 2006). Today, the principal woody species on the active floodplain include Populus fremontii and Salix gooddingii, as well as the introduced Tamarix which dominates drier reaches (Lite and Stromberg 2005). Prosopis velutina is the primary tree on the river terraces. Agricultural activities along the river, including livestock grazing and irrigated crop production on river terraces, are probable contributors to the prevalence of many non-native species in the streamside herbaceous community, including Rorippa nasturtium-aquaticum, Polypogon monspeliensis, Cynodon dactylon, and Melilotus spp. Beaver, fluvial marshlands, and Sporobolus grasslands are uncommon in the new riparian system. In light of this history, the restoration target was not defined as a return to preentrenchment conditions, but as attainment of wetter conditions on the post-entrenchment river and floodplain.

Some reaches of the LSPR sustain perennial streamflow and shallow alluvial water tables, conditions necessary for the maintenance of ecologically important *Populus fremontii-Salix gooddingii* forests and riverine marshlands. However, many reaches of the LSPR have been degraded by groundwater pumping for agricultural irrigation and mining activities (Haney 2002, Haney 2005), and streamflow at Redington, AZ has declined by 70% since the mid-1940s (Thomas 2006). In some areas, groundwater and surface water levels in the riparian zone have declined below threshold levels needed to sustain *Populus-Salix* forests and emergent wetlands (Lite and Stromberg 2005, Stromberg et al. 2005). In such areas, *Tamarix* spp. (*chinensis, ramosissima*, or hybrids) and *Hymenoclea monogyra* shrublands dominate the floodplain, and the stream channels are wide and dry, supporting little herbaceous vegetation or aquatic life. While the riparian zone has been impacted by a variety of human activities (e.g., livestock grazing, ATV use), hydrologic alterations from groundwater pumping are thought to have had an over-riding influence on ecosystem characteristics.

Study sites. Our network of long-term riparian monitoring and research sites includes six restoration sites and six reference sites on the LSPR (Figure 1, Table 1). Restoration study sites were located at two farms purchased by The Nature Conservancy of Arizona (TNC), where historic alluvial groundwater pumping was curtailed to meet restoration objectives (Haney 2005; Katz et al. 2009). Three sites were located at the 870 hectare Three Links Farm which supported an upstream reach that maintained perennial flow even during historic pumping. Downstream of this reach the river was historically non-perennial due to pumping impacts. According to anecdotal evidence (including overflight observations, aerial photography, and on-the-ground observations), surface flow extent was substantially reduced on the farm during irrigation periods (TNC, unpublished data) suggesting that flow was perennial prior to agricultural pumping. The restoration study sites were located in irrigation-impacted reaches within 4 km of the upstream perennial flow reach. Three Links Farm formerly contained 425

hectares under irrigated agriculture, with groundwater pumping rates of ~3,947,165 cubic m per year. Irrigation pumping was terminated in August 2002 (prior to data collection).

Site no. ¹	Name	Code	Туре			
1	Narrows	NRW	Non-perennial reference			
2	Three Links P	3LP	Perennial Reference			
3	Three Links 1	3L2	Restoration			
4	Three Links 2	3L3	Restoration			
5	Three Links 3	3L4	Restoration			
6	Spirit Hollow I	SHI	Non-perennial Reference			
7	Spirit Hollow P	SHP	Non-perennial Reference ²			
8	H&E 1	HE1	Restoration			
9	H&E 2	HE2	Restoration			
10	H&E 3	HE3	Restoration			
11	TNC Preserve I	TNCI	Perennial Reference			
12	TNC Preserve P	TNCP	Perennial Reference			

Table	1.	Study	/ site	infor	matio
-------	----	-------	--------	-------	-------

¹Site numbers corresponds to Figure 1. Note that three additional study sites were established near Benson in 2007, but are not shown on the map. ²Perennial in 2003, non-perennial thereafter.

The three other restoration study sites were located at the 214 hectare H&E Farm (Figure 1), located 17 km downstream, and 6 km upstream, of the nearest perennial flow reaches. Groundwater pumping rates were ~2,713,676 cubic m per year at H&E Farm prior to irrigation cessation in 2001. Groundwater levels were ~2.5 m higher in monitoring wells immediately following irrigation retirement compared to 1998 readings (TNC, unpublished data). All restoration sites were non-perennial during historic farm operation. At both farms, floodplain terraces formerly supporting *Prosopis velutina* bosques had been cleared and used for crop agriculture. Direct impacts of agriculture did not occur on the active floodplain, where our research was conducted. During our study, livestock were excluded from the floodplain by fences at both farms, though occasional trespass cattle did access the floodplain in most years.

Reference sites were located upstream and downstream of the restoration sites, and included representative target conditions (sites with perennial flow) as well as those with nonperennial flow (Figure 1, Table 1). One reference site was located at Three Links Farm in the perennial upstream reach that had not been impacted by irrigation pumping. The remaining five reference sites were established for prior research (see Bagstad, et al. 2005, Lite et al. 2005), and were located in riparian preserves (e.g., Salt River Project's Spirit Hollow Preserve, TNC's San Pedro River Preserve) or on state land. Based on monthly monitoring, the degree of stream intermittency at the non-perennial sites (i.e., the percent of time surface flow was absent) ranged from 4 to 71% (see Bagstad, et al. 2005, Lite et al. 2005). During our study, the floodplains were fenced for cattle exclusion at all reference sites except for Narrows. However, occasional trespass cattle did access the floodplain.

In 2007 we established three additional reference sites in the Benson area, in collaboration with the Community Watershed Alliance of the Middle San Pedro Valley (CWA). These sites have been monitored annually for streamside herbaceous vegetation (2007-2009), and woody floodplain vegetation was described at these sites in 2008. These sites are located

upstream of the Narrows, which is the geologic division between the upper and lower San Pedro River basins.

<u>Weather and stream flow conditions</u>. The climate in the study area is semi-arid. Annual precipitation tends to occur in two distinct seasons associated with monsoonal convective storms in summer and low-intensity frontal storms in winter. Mean annual precipitation at Cascabel, Arizona is 35 cm (for 1969-2007), with 13 cm occurring in winter/spring (December through May) and 22 cm occurring in summer/fall (June through November; Western Regional Climate Center 2008). During the restoration period, annual precipitation tended to be lower than average, especially in 2002 (20.9 cm) and 2003 (22.4 cm). The generally dry conditions were punctuated by occasional wet periods that produced high summer monsoon flows in 2005 and 2006 (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Mean daily discharge at Redington, Arizona. Period depicted: January 1, 2001 to July 1, 2008 (USGS gauge # 09472050).

B. Field Methods

Field sampling: Streamside herbaceous vegetation

Streamside herbaceous vegetation was sampled annually during the pre-monsoon summer dry-season (late May – early June) for six years (2003-2008). In the dry season, herbaceous riparian vegetation patterns most strongly reflect river and groundwater hydrology, as opposed to being influenced by precipitation or flood pulses (Lite et al. 2005). The streamside zone was defined as the zone of direct influence of the low-flow stream channel, including channel bars, benches and streambanks, and inclusive of areas with shallow water (up to 10cm) and emergent aquatic vegetation. At each site data were collected at three stream locations, separated by a stream distance of 100m. Percent cover of each herbaceous species was estimated within 1-m² plots (6 per stream location, 18 total per site) using modified Domin-Krajina cover classes (Müller-Dombois & Ellenberg 1974). In 2007 and 2008, percent cover of overhanging woody vegetation was also recorded in each plot. Presence or absence of May-June surface flow was noted for each field sampling date, and data were used to categorize sites as perennial (i.e., May-June flow present in all years) or non-perennial.



Figure 3. Streamside sampling field work. Use of 1-m2 plot frame to sample streamside herbaceous vegetation at restoration site HE1.

Field sampling: Woody floodplain vegetation

In 2002/2003 and 2007/2008 we documented woody vegetation on two floodplain transects at each site. Transects were 100m apart, were oriented perpendicular to the channel, and spanned the width of the floodplain at each site. We identified discrete floodplain patches along both transects based on observed vegetative and geomorphic discontinuities. Patches consisted of relatively homogeneous areas (in terms of floodplain surface type, and species composition, density, foliage volume, and age/size structure of woody populations). We recorded patch width and patch distance from the channel edge for each patch. Within each patch, we noted the dominant woody species composition, and measured the dbh of the two largest stems of the dominant species (occurring within in a 20 m belt centered on the transect line). Vegetation volume within each canopy height class (>5 m, 1-5m, <1 m above the ground surface) was estimated according to four categories (61-100%, 26-60%, 11-25%, 0-10% vegetation volume, inclusive of foliage and wood). The height and species of the tallest tree in each floodplain transect was also recorded.

On one transect at each site, detailed woody vegetation data was collected in plots within each patch. At least one woody data collection plot was located within each patch (as delineated above). For patches wider than 25m (patch width = distance along transect),

additional plots were added. For example, for plots 25m - 50m wide, two plots were distributed equally along the transect line. For plots 50m - 75m wide, we sampled three plots, etc. Plots were randomly/regularly located within the patch, but were centered on the transect line and did not extend more than 10m to either side of the transect line. Plots were 100 m2 (generally $5m \times 20m$) centered on the transect line and extending 10m to each side of it. Within each plot, we recorded woody stem density/basal area, tree canopy volume, and canopy cover by species. For each tree or shrub species, we measured the basal diameter to the nearest 0.5 cm of each stem rooted within the plot. Vegetation volume was recorded at two measurement points per plot using a telescoping line intercept pole. Data were recorded as the foliage volume by species within 1m height increments (subdivided into "decimeters" for data collection).

Field sampling: Hydrology and geomorphology

The presence or absence of surface flow at each site was recorded annually at the premonsoon summer dry season sampling date for streamside herbaceous vegetation. Groundwater levels (m) were monitored quarterly at the restoration sites in floodplain piezometers (H&E Farm) or retired irrigation wells (Three Links Farm) by TNC. Well locations were surveyed using a Total Station to present well monitoring data as water depth below the thalweg at each site assuming a level horizontal water table. We surveyed floodplain cross sections with a Total Station at ten sites in 2008. The surveyed sites were: 3LP, 3L2, 3L3, 3L5, HE1, HE2, HE3, TNCP, TNCI, CWA2, and CWA3. Due to time constraints and problems with site access, sites 3L4, Narrows, CWA1, SHI and SHP were not surveyed.



Figure 4. Survey field work. Left panel: the Total Station surveying instrument, rented from Holman's in Tempe, Arizona. Right panel: the prism (sighting target for survey instrument). Photos: W. Gandy.

C. Data Analysis

Analysis: Streamside herbaceous data

Plant species were classified according to water availability needs using wetland indicator scores for the Southwest (Region 7; USDA-NRCS 2007). Wetland indicator scores signify the probability that a species will occur in a wetland environment. For our study, obligate and facultative wetland species were grouped as as hydric; facultative and facultative upland as mesic; and non-wetland as xeric. Plants also were categorized into six functional groups based on combinations of life history (annual or perennial) and water needs categories (Bagstad et al. 2005).

Several vegetation metrics (total herbaceous cover, species richness, weighted wetland indicator score, relative cover of non-native species, and relative cover of species within the six functional groups) were compared between (1) perennial reference sites (representing target conditions for restoration), (2) non-perennial reference sites, (3) Three Links Farm restoration sites, and (4) H&E Farm restoration sites. Differences were analyzed with t tests using the Bonferroni adjustment for pair-wise comparisons, after log-transforming data (where necessary) to better approximate a normal distribution. For data that could not be normalized, non-parametric pair-wise comparisons were conducted using Wilcox Rank Sum tests with a Bonferroni adjustment. These statistical analyses were conducted using SAS v. 9.1 (SAS Institute 2007). To examine temporal changes, we compared the restoration sites individually to the perennial reference sites by expressing restoration site metrics as a proportion of the mean perennial reference site value by year.

Plant community composition was analyzed with non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) based on Bray-Curtis distance (Kruskal 1964) using plant frequency data (i.e. percentage of plots occupied by a species during each year) for the 167 species encountered along the active channel during the study period. We used a random starting configuration and autopilot mode following the methods of McCune and Grace (2002). Using this same dataset, cluster analysis was used to identify site groups, based on Bray-Curtis distance, using the flexible beta coefficient linkage method (beta = .25). Indicator species analysis (Dufrene and Legendre 1997) was used to identify species associated with the site groups identified in the cluster analysis. Significance of species indicator values was assessed with Monte Carlo tests, using 1000 iterations. Multivariate analyses were conducted with PC-ORD v. 5 (McCune and Mefford 1999).

Analysis: Floodplain woody data

The vegetation community of each patch was categorized using a rule-based physiognomic-floristic hierarchical classification system (Grossman et al. 1998, Lite 2003, Bagstad et al. 2006). Vegetation classes included forest (canopy layer volume >60%), woodland (canopy volume 25-60%), shrubland (canopy volume <25%, midstratum volume >25%), grass-or forbland (canopy and mid-stratum volume <25%, groundcover >25%), and open (canopy volume in all three strata <25%). These classes were further defined according to composition

and stem size of the dominant woody species following Bagstad et al. 2006. Bagstad et al. (2006) defined twelve common vegetation patch types for the San Pedro River – wet streamside, dry streamside, young cottonwood-willow, mature cottonwood-willow, old cottonwood, young tamarisk, mature tamarisk, wet (hydromesic) shrubland, mesquite patches, dry (xeric) shrubland, grassland, open patches. We assessed the relative area (% floodplain) of each patch type at each site for each sample year, and compared these percentages to examine change over time. Relative patch area was determined based on the average patch area for the two transects sampled at each site.

To facilitate inter-site and inter-year comparisons, woody vegetation structure variables (based on plot data) were reduced to the site (flood-plain) level. Percent of the flood-plain transect line occupied by each patch type was calculated for both transects per site, and these two values were averaged. The plot-level biomass structure values for a patch type were then weighted by the average width of the respective patch type at the site. In cases where there was >1 plot per patch, plot values were averaged at the patch level before patch type values were weighted. Plot level metrics included total and per species stem density (number of stems per hectare), and total and per species basal area (m^2 per hectare), total and per species vegetation volume, and species importance values. Importance values summarize the relative abundance of species, and may be used to determine community composition characteristics. Importance values were calculated using a modification of the Curtis and McIntosh (1951) formula: Importance value (IV) = (relative basal area + relative vegetation volume)/2. Importance values were calculated only for the three dominant pioneer tree species: P. fremontii, S. gooddingii, and T. ramosissima. Because S. gooddingii and P. fremontii are ecologically similar, their importance values were summed. Importance values were calculated at the site level.

To assess change in floodplain vegetation at each site with baseline data, we compared baseline (either 2000/2001 or 2002/2003) and current (2007/2008) vegetation patch structure and site-level vegetation metrics among four site groups (perennial reference sites, non-perennial reference sites, Three Links Farm restoration sites, and H&E Farm restoration sites). These statistical analyses will be conducted using either SAS v. 9.1 (SAS Institute 2007) or R.

III. RESULTS

A. Controlling Variables: Stream and groundwater hydrology

Pre-monsoon summer dry season surface flow presence varied among sites (Table 2). At Three Links Farm, May-June surface flow was present at the most upstream restoration site (3L2) in all years, an apparent shift from intermittent pre-restoration conditions. At 3L3, May-June surface flow was present at 50% of sampling dates (2004, 2005, and 2007). At the farthest downstream site (3L4) May-June surface flow was not present at any sampling date. At H&E Farm, May-June surface flow was not present at any site at any sampling date. At the wettest reference sites (TNCP, TNCI, 3LP), dry season surface flow was present in all years. At SHP, surface flow was present in 2003, but was absent thereafter due to channel aggradation. May-June surface flow was not observed at SHI or Narrows in any year.

	Flow present Flow absent					
	(years)	(years)				
Three Links Farm						
3L2	6	0				
3L3	3	3				
3L4	0	6				
<u>H&E Farm</u>						
HE1	0	6				
HE2	0	6				
HE3	0	6				

Table 2. Pre-monsoon summer dry season surface flow status at lower San Pedro River restoration sites (n = 6 sample years, 2003-2008)

Patterns of groundwater level recovery differed between the two farms (Figure 5). Groundwater levels showed a gradual increase during the study period at Three Links Farm. At 3L2, groundwater levels in a well located on the river terrace were within 1 m of the thalweg elevation (based on assumption of a horizontal water table). Groundwater levels in terrace wells were 3-5 m below the thalweg at sites 3L3 and 3L4, with a gradual 1-2 m rise following monsoon flooding in 2006 (Figure 5, top). At H&E Farm, groundwater levels declined slightly during the first four years of the study, and then rose 2-3 m following monsoon flooding in 2006 to within 1-2 m of the thalweg elevation (Figure 5, bottom).



Figure 5. Depth to groundwater(m) below the active channel thalweg at LSPR restoration sites. (a) Three Links Farm. Data are derived from retired terrace irrigation wells 100-500 m from the channel. For 3L2, there are gaps in the monitoring record. (b) H&E Farm. Data are from floodplain piezometers within 50 m of the channel.

B. Short-term indicators: Streamside herbaceous vegetation

<u>Target conditions.</u> Several vegetation metrics differed between perennial and nonperennial reference sites. Streamside herbaceous cover and species richness were greater at perennial than at non-perennial reference sites (Table 3). Relative cover of both hydric perennials and hydric annuals was higher at perennial sites, while relative cover of mesic perennials and xeric annuals was higher at non-perennial sites (Table 3). Average weighted wetland indicator score (WIS) at perennial reference sites was significantly lower than at the non-perennial reference sites (Table 3). Streamside herbaceous cover tended to be dominated by non-native species at all sites, and was not significantly different between perennial and non-perennial reference sites (Table 3). Average streamside woody cover was not significantly different between perennial and non-perennial reference sites (Table 3).

	Target			
	conditions:			
	Perennial	Non-perennial	Three Links Farm	H&E Farm
	reference sites	reference sites	restoration sites	restoration sites
Total cover %	39(3.6)	22(5.3)	43(6.0)	11(2.8)
Wetland indicator score	2.39(0.12)	3.62(0.12)	2.71(0.11)	4.04(0.04)
Species richness (m ²)	3.73(0.21)	2.22(0.28)	3.74(0.34)	1.75(0.29)
Non-native relative cover	0.64(0.03)	0.71(0.05)	0.81(0.03)	0.73(0.03)
Hydric perennial relative cover	0.28(0.04)	0.01(0.00)	0.09(0.02)	0.00(0.00)
Hydric annual relative cover	0.36(0.04)	0.17(0.04)	0.50(0.03)	0.05(0.01)
Mesic perennial relative cover	0.20(0.03)	0.50(0.08)	0.30(0.04)	0.43(0.05)
Mesic annual relative cover	0.13(0.04)	0.14(0.04)	0.05(0.01)	0.29(0.05)
Xeric perennial relative cover	0.01(0.00)	0.02(0.01)	0.01(0.00)	0.04(0.01)
Xeric annual relative cover	0.02(0.01)	0.15(0.04)	0.04(0.01)	0.18(0.03)
Woody cover %	35(3.5)	27(8.4)	22(5.3)	13(2.3)

Table 3. Mean (SE) streamside herbaceous vegetation characteristics of four site groups, all years combined.

Bold indicates a significant difference between site group and target conditions according to pair-wise t tests (cover, WIS, richness) or non-parametric paired Wilcoxon two-sample tests (relative cover metrics), alpha modified with Bonferroni adjustment. Sample sizes for herbaceous metrics are: perennial reference sites n=19, non-perennial reference sites n = 15, Three Links Farm restoration sites n = 18, H&E Farm restoration sites n = 18. Sample sizes for woody cover are: perennial reference sites n=4, non-perennial reference sites n = 4, Three Links Farm restoration sites n = 6. Sites SHP and TNCI were excluded from the woody cover metric due to recent changes in hydrologic status.

Restoration site conditions: synthetic community metrics. For all years combined, vegetation metrics were similar between Three Links Farm and the perennial reference sites (Table 3). Mean total cover, species richness and WIS at the Three Links Farm restoration sites were not significantly different from values at perennial reference sites. Relative cover of non-native species and hydric annuals was higher at Three Links Farm that at the perennial reference sites, as was cover of non-native species. Relative cover of hydric perennials was lower (Table 3). Examination of temporal trends suggests that relative cover of hydric perennials increased at the perennial reference sites during the study period (Table 4). This did not occur at the Three Links Farm restoration sites which instead tended to have high relative cover of hydric annuals and mesic perennials in all years. Generally, the Three Links Farm restoration sites had high species richness and cover during 2003-2005, but values were more similar to target conditions in 2006-2008 (Figure 6). This pattern of high cover was driven largely by site 3L2 (Figure 7), which was characterized by a unique combination of perennial streamflow and low levels of canopy cover (17% of target site woody cover). Streamside canopy cover was 80% of target cover at 3L3, and 83% at 3L4.

For all years combined, vegetation metrics tended to differ between the H&E Farm restoration sites and the perennial reference sites (Table 3). Mean total cover and species richness at the H&E farm restoration sites were significantly lower than at perennial reference sites, while mean WIS was significantly higher (indicating lower abundance of wetland species). Relative cover of non-native species did not differ between H&E farm and the perennial reference sites. Relative cover of all plant functional groups differed between H&E Farm and target conditions, as did streamside woody cover (Table 3). None of the vegetation metrics

converged towards reference conditions over the course of the study (Figure 6 & 7). Streamside woody cover was 45% of target conditions at HE1, 22% at HE2, and 47% at HE3.

	2002	2004	2005	2000	2007	2000
	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008
Perennial reference sites (n = 3, except	2003 n = 4)					
Relative cover	/					
Hydric perennials	0.11	0.11	0.28	0.42	0.37	0.43
Hydric annuals	0.29	0.43	0.27	0.27	0.49	0.38
Mesic perennials	0.23	0.17	0.28	0.28	0.08	0.12
Mesic annuals	0.29	0.23	0.09	0.03	0.05	0.04
Xeric perennials	0.01	0.00	0.03	0.00	0.00	0.00
Xeric annuals	0.03	0.05	0.03	0.01	0.00	0.00
Non-perennial reference sites (2003 n	= 1 2004 n = 3	2 2005-2008 1	n = 3)			
Relative cover	1,200411 2	2,2003 2000 1	<u> </u>			
Hydric perennials	0.00	0.04	0.01	0.00	0.00	0.01
Hydric annuals	0.08	0.19	0.13	0.04	0.25	0.26
Mesic perennials	0.45	0.38	0.38	0.89	0.40	0.45
Mesic annuals	0.10	0.31	0.20	0.00	0.11	0.17
Xeric perennials	0.16	0.01	0.01	0.00	0.01	0.00
Xeric annuals	0.12	0.08	0.27	0.07	0.21	0.11
T	,					
Inree Links Farm restoration sites (n=3	1					
Relative cover	0.02	0.02	0.21	0.12	0.15	0.00
	0.02	0.02	0.21	0.12	0.15	0.06
Nosis perennials	0.51	0.30	0.40	0.41	0.08	0.56
Mesic perenniais	0.36	0.40	0.22	0.42	0.09	0.29
Verie perophials	0.00	0.11	0.04	0.02	0.00	0.04
Xeric perenniais	0.00	0.01	0.01	0.00	0.02	0.01
Xeric annuals	0.05	0.05	0.06	0.02	0.01	0.03
<u>H&E Farm restoration sites (n = 3)</u>						
Relative cover						
Hydric perennials	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Hydric annuals	0.00	0.00	0.15	0.00	0.06	0.06
Mesic perennials	0.47	0.43	0.28	0.63	0.40	0.37
Mesic annuals	0.25	0.41	0.13	0.20	0.28	0.44
Xeric perennials	0.06	0.01	0.01	0.00	0.12	0.03
Xeric annuals	0.18	0.12	0.39	0.17	0.14	0.10

Table 4. Temporal changes in mean proportional cover of plant functional groups at reference and restoration sites.



Figure 6. Characteristics (mean + SE) of reference and restoration site groups for each year of the study. P: perennial reference sites, NP: non-perennial reference sites, 3L: Three Links Farm restoration sites, HE: H&E Farm restoration sites. Sample sizes as in Table 5. (a) Mean total percent cover of herbaceous species in streamside plots (m2). (b) Mean plant species richness in streamside plots (m2). (c) Mean weighted wetland indicator score (WIS) of streamside herbaceous vegetation.



Figure 7. Vegetation structure at individual restoration sites expressed as a proportion of mean perennial reference site characteristics, by year. Dashed horizontal line indicates perennial site (target) conditions.

<u>Community composition: ordination</u>. NMDS ordination of all 69 site-year combinations (i.e., reference and restoration sites, 2003-2008) produced a 2-D solution (final stress = 16.65, final instability < 0.00001, Monte Carlo Test p = 0.004; Figure 8). The solution accounted for 84% of variability within the data set (Axis 1 = 60%, Axis 2 = 24%). Within the ordination space, sites were arranged according to hydrology, with perennial sites separated from non-perennial sites.



Axis 1

Figure 8. Streamside herbaceous plant community composition. Two-dimensional NMDS ordination of all 69 LSPR site-year combinations in species space, based on frequency of occurrence of 167 species in study plots. P: perennial reference sites, NP: non-perennial reference sites, 3L: Three Links Farm restoration sites, HE: H&E Farm restoration sites.

C. Long-term indicators: Floodplain geomorphology

When the 2008 surveyed floodplain cross sections are compared with baseline cross sections, several patterns are apparent. At Three Links Farm, floodplain cross sections appear to have remained stable during the study period, despite large monsoon floods in 2006 (Figure 9). In contrast, at H&E Farm geomorphic conditions have been more dynamic (Figure 10). In particular, at H&E Farm there appears to have been substantial channel rearrangement during the study period, with both erosion and deposition occurring within the active channel zone. At reference site TNCI, channel narrowing has occurred since the baseline survey was conducted (Figure 11). The geomorphic surveys at reference site TNCP suggest substantial channel downcutting and floodplain erosion during the study period (Figure 11).



Figure 9. Floodplain cross sections surveys of two representative study sites at Three Links Farm. Site 3LP (upper panel) and site 3L2 (lower panel) in 2003 (dashed line) and 2008 (solid line).



Figure 10. Floodplain cross sections surveys of two representative study sites at H&E Farm. Site HE1 (upper panel) and site HE2 (lower panel) in 2003 (dashed line) and 2008 (solid line).



Figure 11. Floodplain cross sections surveys of two reference sites. TNCI (upper panel) and TNCP (lower panel) in 2001 (dashed line) and 2008 (solid line). The baseline survey was conducted for prior research (Lite, S.J. 2003).

D. Long-term indicators: Floodplain woody vegetation

Patch structure. The study sites differed markedly in terms of floodplain vegetation structure, and experienced contrasting patterns of change over time (Figures 12 and 13). In 2003, the restoration sites were dominated by open and shrubland patches, with very low (or no) occurrence of forest and woodland. In contrast, wetter sites had a greater floodplain proportion of forest and woodland. In 2007-8, the floodplain proportion of forest and woodland had increased slightly at the restoration sites, compared to baseline conditions. Increases in floodplain proportion of forest and woodland were 0.1-0.5 at the restoration sites (Figure 13). In contrast, floodplain proportion of forest and woodland decreased at most reference sites (Figures 12 and 13).



Figure 12. Floodplain woody vegetation patch structure at San Pedro River long-term monitoring study sites. (a) Baseline conditions (either 2000/2001 or 2003). (b) 2007/2008. Patch types have been simplified into three classes – Open (woody canopy volume in all strata <25%, herbaceous volume not assessed), Shrubland (canopy volume <25%, midstratum volume >25%), Forest + Woodland (canopy layer volume >60 or 25-60%). Note that perennial flow reference site TNCP was burned by wildfire in 2005, reducing the extent of cottonwood-willow forest on the floodplain. Site 3L4 could not be sampled in 2007/8 due to lack of access permission.



Figure 13. Difference in floodplain woody vegetation patch structure at San Pedro River long-term monitoring study sites, 2007/8 vs. baseline conditions. Positive values indicate an increase, and negative values indicate a decrease, in floodplain proportion between baseline data year and 2007/8. Patch types have been simplified into three classes – Open (woody canopy volume in all strata <25%, herbaceous volume not assessed), Shrubland (canopy volume <25%, midstratum volume >25%), Forest + Woodland (canopy layer volume >60 or 25-60%). Note that perennial flow reference site TNCP was burned by wildfire in 2005, dramatically reducing the extent of cottonwood-willow forest on the floodplain.

When combining physiognomic patch structure with species compositional differences among patches (Bagstad et al. 2006), similar patterns were detected. At Three Links farm changes in floodplain patch structure were minor (Figure 14). Site 3LP experienced very little change in patch structure between 2003 and 2007. In contrast, at site 3L2 Open and Young tamarisk patch areas decreased, while Mature tamarisk increased during the study period. Patch structure at 3L3 was very similar in 2003 and 2007. At H&E Farm slight changes in floodplain vegetation structure were observed over the course of the study (Figure 15). At site HE1, the amount Open patch area decreased, while Dry shrubland increased. Dry shrubland also increased between 2003 and 2007 at HE2. At site HE3 the amount of Open patch increased during the study period, while the area of mature tamarisk decreased. The patch structure at 3L4 was similar to that of 3L2 in 2003, being dominated by open and mature tamarisk patches. We were not able to re-sample site 3L4 in 2007/2008 but hope to do so at some time in the future. The new study site established in 2008, site 3L5, was dominated by open and mature tamarisk patches.



Figure 14. Three Links Farm floodplain patch type proportions in 2003 and 2007/2008. Top panel: 3LP, Second panel: 3L2, Third panel: 3L3, Lower panel left: 3L4 2003, Lower panel right: 3L5 2008. Note: Site 3L4 could not be re-sampled in 2007/2008 due to problems with site access. A new site (3L5) was established downstream of 3L4.



Figure 15. H&E Farm floodplain patch type proportions in 2003 and 2007. Top panel: HE1, Middle panel: HE2, Lower panel: HE3.



Figure 16. Three Links Farm floodplain patch type proportions for site 3L4 in 2003 and site 3L5 in 2008. Note: Site 3L4 could not be re-sampled in 2007/2008 due to problems with site access. A new site (3L5) was established downstream of 3L4.

<u>Total woody floodplain vegetation</u>. Site-averaged total stem density, basal area, and vegetation volume varied among sites (Table 5). In general, wetter sites had greater amounts of woody floodplain vegetation, compared to drier sites. However, these site level values were influenced by floodplain width, as some sites supported dense patches of vegetation within a wide floodplain that also contained more open patches. Site SHP was typical of such conditions, as it supported dense cottonwood-willow patches near the active channel, but the wide floodplain also contained less vegetated areas (which reduced the values of site-averaged vegetation metrics). At H&E Farm, restoration sites tended to have low values for total woody basal area and vegetation volume, compared to wetter sites. In contrast, stem density was not substantially lower at H&E Farm restoration sites than at wetter sites. This was due in part to the abundance of the multi-stemmed shrub *Hymenoclea monogyra*as, well as to the abundance of tamarisk, at H&E Farm sites.

The study sites appeared to experience distinctive changes in total woody vegetation density, basal area and vegetation volume between the two sample dates (Table 5). Overall, the restoration sites tended to have similar total vegetation structure at the two sample dates. One exception to this was the pronounced increase in stem density at HE3. Most reference sites had lower stem density in 2007/8 compared to baseline conditions, with the notable exception of SHI. Most reference sites had lower basal area in 2007/8 compared to baseline conditions, except SHI and NRW. Vegetation volume decreased at all reference sites, except NRW.

		<u>Baseline</u>			<u>2007/8</u>	
			Vegetation			Vegetation
	Density	Basal area	volume	Density	Basal area	volume
	(stems/ha)	(m²/ha)	(m³/ha)	(stems/ha)	(m²/ha)	(m³/ha)
Three Links	s Farm restoration	on sites				
3L2	12943	13	13624	10555	20	15368
3L3	8929	40	16589	8987	34	19822
3L4*	14193	12	16815			
3L5				6601	12	12014
<u>H&E Farm</u>	restoration sites	<u>.</u>				
HE1	7368	6		6481	2	4763
HE2	14559	8		13660	2	4365
HE3	7371	9		14206	6	4311
Reference	<u>sites</u>					
3LP	7524	35	15980	5105	23	11419
TNCP	22572	28	26723	3145	13	8938
TNCI	22591	21	18566	4085	9	10370
SHP	19665	15	9919	10671	13	9145
SHI	13502	10	13151	31188	14	9347
NRWS	12563	24	3385	2299	34	6546

Table 5. Woody vegetation summary metrics for lower San Pedro River long term study sites.

*Site 3L4 was not re-sampled. Site 3L5 was added in 2008. Vegetation volume data was not collected at H&E Farm in 2002/3.

<u>Abundance and importance of floodplain pioneer species</u>. Basal area of all three floodplain woody pioneer species (*Tamarix* spp., *P. fremontii*, *S. gooddingii*) was low at most restoration sites in 2003, compared to baseline values at reference sites (Figure 17a). Basal area of cottonwood and willow varied from .03 to 1.7 m²/ha at the H&E Farm restoration sites in 2003, and from 1.05 to 3.1 m^2 /ha at the Three Links Farm restoration sites. In contrast, baseline values for basal area of cottonwood and willow ranged from 0.8 m²/ha (Narrows) to 24.8 m²/ha (TNCP) at reference sites. Basal area of tamarisk ranged from 2.0 to 5.8 m²/ha at the H&E Farm restoration sites in 2003, and from 6.4 to 32.6 m²/ha at the Three Links Farm restoration sites. For comparison, baseline basal area of tamarisk varied from 1.9 m²/ha (TNCP) to 22.7 m²/ha (Narrows) at the reference sites.

In 2007/8, basal area of woody pioneer species had declined at reference sites (Figure 17b), compared to baseline conditions. In contrast, at the Three Links Farm restoration sites, basal area of pioneer species increased. At H&E Farm, changes in basal area of woody pioneer species were minor. Basal area of cottonwood and willow varied from 2.7 to 10.1 m^2 /ha at the Three Links Farm restoration sites in 2007/8, and from 0 to 1.5 m^2 /ha at the H&E Farm restoration sites. For comparison, basal area of cottonwood and willow varied from 0 m²/ha (Narrows) to 11.1 m^2 /ha at the Three Links Farm restoration sites in 2007/8 at the reference sites in 2007/8. For tamarisk, basal area varied from 17 to 21.1 m^2 /ha at the Three Links Farm restoration sites. At reference sites in 2007/8, and from 1.3 to 3.5 m²/ha at the H&E Farm restoration sites. At reference sites basal area of tamarisk ranged from 1.7 m²/ha (TNCP) to 19.2 m^2 /ha (Narrows) in 2007/8.





Relative basal area and vegetation volume of *Populus-Salix* and *Tamarix* differed among sites, and in many cases between sample dates (Tables 5 and 6). In general, wetter sites (e.g., TNCP, TNCI) supported greater relative basal area and vegetation volume of *Populus-Salix* than did drier sites (e.g., NRW). Comparing the two sample dates, at most sites relative basal area and vegetation volume of *Populus-Salix* tended to be lower in 2007/8 compared to baseline conditions. This was not observed at two of the H&E Farm restoration sites (HE1 and HE3), however, which had slightly higher relative basal area of *Populus-Salix* in 2007/8 compared to

baseline values. Importance values (IV), calculated as the average of relative basal area and relative vegetation volume, showed similar patterns (Table 8). In general, IV of Populus-Salix tended to be lower in 2007/8 compared to baseline conditions, and was lower at drier sites compared to wetter sites. In turn, IV of *Tamarix* was generally higher in 2007/8 compared to baseline conditions, and was also higher at drier sites compared to wetter sites.

Table 0. Relative basal alea of <i>Populus-sultx</i> and <i>Tulliunx</i> at lower sam real o kiver long term study sites.						
Baseline			<u>2007</u>	/8		
	Populus-Salix	Tamarix	Populus-Salix	Tamarix		
Three Links Farm r	estoration sites					
3L2	0.29	0.71	0.14	0.86		
3L3	0.09	0.91	0.32	0.68		
3L4*	0.14	0.86				
3L5			0.05	0.95		
H&E Farm restorat	ion sites					
HE1	0.02	0.98	0.20	0.80		
HE2	0.18	0.82	0	1		
HE3	0.23	0.77	0.30	0.70		
Reference Sites						
3LP	0.47	0.53	0.47	0.53		
TNCP	0.93	0.07	0.86	0.14		
TNCI	0.76	0.24	0.63	0.37		
SHP	0.69	0.31	0.81	0.19		
SHI	0.53	0.47	0.35	0.65		
NRW	0.03	0.97	0	1		

Table 6. Relative basal area of Ponulus-Salix and Tamarix at lower San Pedro River long term study sites

*Site 3L4 was not re-sampled. Site 3L5 was added in 2008.

Table 7. Relative vegetation volume of Populus-Salix and Tamarix at lower San Pedro River long term study sites.

	Baseline		2007	/8	
	Populus-Salix	Tamarix	Populus-Salix	Tamarix	
Three Links Farm re	estoration sites				
3L2	0.37	0.63	0.03	0.97	
3L3	0.21	0.79	0.77	0.23	
3L4*	0.25	0.75			
3L5			0.02	0.98	
<u>H&E Farm restorati</u>	<u>on sites</u>				
HE1			0.00	1.00	
HE2			0.00	1.00	
HE3			0.18	0.82	
Reference Sites					
3LP	0.52	0.48	0.19	0.81	
TNCP	0.84	0.16	0.91	0.09	
TNCI	0.69	0.31	0.67	0.33	
SHP	0.72	0.28	0.57	0.43	
SHI	0.47	0.53	0.33	0.67	
NRW	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	

*Site 3L4 was not re-sampled. Site 3L5 was added in 2008. Vegetation volume was not sampled at H&E Farm in 2002/3.

Table 6. Importance value (iv) or ropaids sails and ramans at lower sail rear or iver long term study sites.						
	Baseline		<u>2007/8</u>			
	Populus-Salix	Tamarix	Populus-Salix	Tamarix		
Three Links Farm restoration sites						
3L2	0.33	0.67	0.08	0.92		
3L3	0.15	0.85	0.55	0.45		
3L4*	0.19	0.81				
3L5			0.04	0.96		
H&E Farm restoration sites						
HE1			0.10	0.90		
HE2			0.00	1.00		
HE3			0.24	0.76		
Reference Sites						
3LP	0.49	0.51	0.33	0.67		
TNCP	0.89	0.11	0.89	0.11		
TNCI	0.73	0.27	0.65	0.35		
SHP	0.71	0.29	0.69	0.31		
SHI	0.50	0.50	0.34	0.66		
NRW	0.02	0.98	0.00	1.00		

Table 8. Importance Value (IV) of Populus-Salix and Tamarix at lower San Pedro River long term study sites.

*Site 3L4 was not re-sampled. Site 3L5 was added in 2008. Importance values calculated as IV = (relative basal area + relative vegetation volume)/2. Vegetation volume was not sampled at H&E Farm in 2002/3, so IV not calculated.

<u>Cottonwood-willow size classes</u>. The number of size classes of cottonwood and willow was generally higher at wetter sites, with baseline values ranging from 5 to 8 at perennial flow reference sites (Table 9). The number of size classes was lower at the restoration sites, ranging from 0 to 4 in 2003. Over time, the number of size classes appeared to decrease at all sites except HE1.

iower sun rearoniver study sites.				
	Baseline	2007/8		
Three Links Farm				
3L2	3	1		
3L3	4	3		
3L4	3	NA		
<u>H&E Farm</u>				
HE1	1	2		
HE2	2	0		
HE3	0	0		
Perennial flow reference sites				
TNCP	7	4		
3LP	5	5		
TNCI	7	5		
SHP	8	6		
Non-perennial flow reference site	<u>es</u>			
NRW	1	0		
SHI	7	3		

Table 9. Number of *Populus fremontii – Salix gooddingii* 10cm diameter size classes at lower San Pedro River study sites.

IV. Discussion

A. Short term indicators: Streamside plant communities

Influence of hydrology and other environmental factors

This study confirmed that surface flow hydrology is a key factor shaping the LSPR streamside plant communities, as revealed by the NMDS ordination and by contrasts of synthetic community metrics between perennial and non-perennial reference sites. It also revealed the influence of other factors. Of note, tree canopy cover emerged as a correlate of streamside herbaceous plant species composition. Many perennial-flow sites have dense growth of broad-leaved trees along a well defined and narrow active channel, in contrast to dry sites that often have less well defined channels and less tree cover. Tree growth near the channel may shape understory communities through various mechanisms including temperature moderation, shading, substrate stabilization, litter inputs and uptake of nutrients (Corenblit et al. 2007; Follstad Shah & Dahm 2008).

Measures of restoration success: target conditions

Perennial-flow reference sites had higher herbaceous cover, higher species richness, lower weighted wetland indicator scores, and higher relative cover of hydric perennials and hydric annuals than non-perennial sites. In contrast, non-perennial sites had higher relative cover of mesic perennials and xeric annuals. These finding are consistent with those of Stromberg et al. (2005) who found herbaceous cover, richness and wetland indicator score to be correlated with annual flow permanence on the San Pedro River, and described the shift from perennial to non-perennial flow as a critical threshold, involving loss of perennial hydric herbs. All of these are useful metrics for assessing riparian condition.

An additional plant community trait that emerged as a useful metric for assessing restoration success was the degree of year to year variability in plant community composition. The perennial-flow sites were characterized by high constancy of plant species across time and space (Figure 7). In contrast, the non-perennial sites were more dispersed within the ordination space, and individual sites showed considerably more year-to-year variability in species composition (Appendix 1). Similarly, perennial flow sites exhibited less year-to-year variability in plant cover and species richness than non-perennial sites.

Dominance by native species is often stated as a measure of restoration success (e.g., Harris 1999; Trowbridge 2007). In this study, average relative cover of non-native species was high, on the order of 70%, and did not differ between perennial and non-perennial reference sites (Table 2). In some hydrologically altered riparian systems, increased native dominance might indicate the return of physical conditions to which the species are adapted, a phenomenon that has been observed for woody species in some settings (Sher et al. 2002). On the other hand, stream intermittency is not unusual in desert riparian systems, and therefore dry conditions are not necessarily expected to favor non-native herbaceous species over natives. Thus, dominance by native herbs per se is not a measure of hydrologic restoration in this system. We speculate that non-native species dominance may reflect the degree of present or recent agricultural activity (i.e., livestock grazing, irrigated crops) at a site, possibly through enhanced propagule and nutrient inputs. Non-native dominance may also reflect

disturbance level, since there is a greater proportion of non-natives among the annuals than among the perennials of the San Pedro flora (Stromberg et al. 2009).

Assessment of restoration success

With conditions at perennial reference sites defined as the target for restoration, our data indicate that restoration goals for the streamside herbaceous community have largely been achieved at Three Links Farm, but not at H&E Farm. According to most measures, Three Links Farm supported vegetation similar in structure and composition to that of the perennial reference sites. Mean streamside herbaceous plant cover, species richness, WIS, and relative cover of most plant functional groups were similar to target conditions, though Three Links farm supported higher relative cover of non-native species and of hydric annuals. The prevalence of hydric annuals may be a legacy of disturbance history (e.g., periodic drought/flow intermittency, floods, or grazing). Continued monitoring will be needed to determine whether hydric annuals will be replaced by hydric perennials at this site in response to the shift towards more permanent water availability. Three Links Farm restoration sites grouped with the perennial reference sites compositionally, as indicated by ordination results and cluster analysis.



Figure 18. Site 3L2 in 2003. Note high streamside herbaceous cover dominated by the non-native annual grass *Polypogon monspeliensis*, and little streamside shade.



Figure 19. Site HE3 in 2003. Note the wide dry channel with low streamside herbaceous cover and little shade.

In some cases restoration site metrics were higher than target conditions. In particular, 3L2 had high herbaceous cover and species richness (Figure 7), likely due to its combination of shallow groundwater, high surface flow permanence, and low levels of streamside woody cover. This pattern of high resource availability in restored wetlands producing anomalous outcomes has been observed elsewhere. For example, re-wetted degraded peat meadows had higher plot-level species richness and distinct species composition compared to reference wetlands in the Netherlands, likely due to elevated nutrient levels (van Dijk et al. 2007). In the US, restored wetlands can have higher plant diversity than natural wetlands, possibly because wetland construction practices promote colonization (Kentula et al. 1993). Kentula et al. (1993) argued that restored wetlands initially may have higher function levels than reference wetlands and may approach reference levels over time. We anticipate that conditions a 3L1 may eventually change as woody species establish and grow along the channel, thereby reducing light levels and cover of the herbaceous understory.

Like many restoration projects, we do not have pre-restoration baseline data due to lack of site access prior to restoration. This leaves open the possibility that the Three Links Farm hydrology and streamside herbaceous plant community were not altered by historic groundwater pumping, and that interpretation of streamside conditions as 'recovery' is erroneous. However, assuming that the anecdotal evidence of historic non-perennial flow throughout much of Three Links Farm is valid, it appears that the streamside zone has indeed responded rapidly to the restoration project. This is plausible, since streamside plants can respond quickly to changed environmental conditions (e.g., to livestock removal, Krueper et al. 2003; or flooding, Stromberg et al. 1997).

In contrast, vegetation characteristics at the H&E Farm restoration sites were not similar to target conditions despite substantial recovery of groundwater levels. H&E Farm restoration sites had lower streamside plant cover, species richness, relative cover of hydric perennials, and hydric annuals, and higher WIS, relative cover of mesic perennials, and relative cover of xeric

annuals than perennial reference sites. In the NMDS ordination, the H&E Farm restoration siteyear combinations generally plotted beyond the range of variation of the reference sites, and did not tend to converge towards the species composition of reference sites over time. In the cluster analysis, the H&E Farm sites grouped separately from the perennial reference sites. Thus, according to the model depicted in Figure 8, H&E Farm streamside herbaceous vegetation persists in a degraded condition; no recovery thresholds have been crossed.

Barriers to restoration success

Stable state. One possible explanation for the lack detectable recovery at H&E Farm is that the current condition is stable and change in the expected direction will not occur. In this scenario, either no additional hydrologic recovery will take place, or such recovery will not produce the desired biotic results, and present conditions will persist indefinitely. This outcome could result from an incorrect understanding of historic site conditions (e.g., if the reach was always ephemeral due to geologic factors), or by the presence of unidentified restoration barriers or thresholds (Hobbs 2007). For example, aquifer storage capacity can be reduced due to compaction following groundwater pumping; this inelastic change can impair groundwater recharge (Bell et al. 2008). Recovery could be impeded by the existence of a self-reinforcing stable state at H&E Farm that is resilient to restoration-induced change (Suding et al 2004). Heffernan (2008) argued that riverine wetlands and bare gravel channel beds represented alternative stable states on Sycamore Creek, Arizona. In the latter case, lack of channel bed vegetation resulted in frequent mobilization of channel bed sediments in response to flooding, which in turn reinforced the un-vegetated state.

Hydrology, climate and spatial context. Alternatively, the hydrologic system at H&E Farm may be characterized by slow rates of change towards target conditions. In this scenario, incremental increases in groundwater levels will eventually cross the hydrologic thresholds required to drive vegetative shifts (Figure 8). Slow hydrologic recovery could result from intrinsically slow rates of groundwater recharge, and from the sheer magnitude of aquifer depletion. Groundwater pumping for irrigation occurred over many decades; it may be unreasonable to expect aquifer recovery to occur within years following cessation of pumping (Filippone & Leake 2005). Further, intrinsically slow hydrologic recovery may have been exacerbated by recent drought. The regional climate of the Southwest exhibits high interannual and multi-decadal variability (Pool 2005), and was characterized by drought beginning in 1999 and persisting throughout the study period (NOAA-NCDC 2008).

Hydrogeomorphic context may constrain restoration outcomes in this system, by influencing both rates of groundwater recharge and frequency of surface flow. Mountain system recharge, diffuse recharge, and ephemeral channel recharge all contribute to groundwater in the San Pedro River basin (Baillie et al. 2007; Wahi et al. 2008). Although mountain recharge may dominate semi-arid basins overall, on the Upper San Pedro River riparian groundwater on losing reaches can be dominated by monsoon flood-derived channel recharge (Baillie et al. 2007). Ephemeral channel recharge occurs in a pulsed fashion due to the episodic nature of flooding (Pool 2005). H&E Farm may typify such conditions, as evidenced by the increase in water table elevations after monsoon flooding in 2006. Thus, groundwater in this reach may eventually rise to levels typical of wet streamside vegetation patches elsewhere on the San Pedro River (0-1 m depth to groundwater, Bagstad et al. 2006).

Despite increases in groundwater levels, the location of H&E Farm in a lengthy dry river section far from upstream perennial surface water sources is an impediment to surface flow recovery. Surface flow at Redington occurs only in response to storm events, and is likely indicative of flow conditions at H&E Farm where we observed no dry season surface flow. Flow permanence at H&E farm is thus far below values typical of wet streamside vegetation patches on the San Pedro River (>70% annual flow permanence, Bagstad et al. 2006), or the perennial flow conditions required for maintenance of hydric perennial plant assemblages (Stromberg et al 2005). In contrast, the hydrogeomorphic location of Three Links Farm supports greater surface flow permanence. Monitoring data indicate that winter-spring surface flow extended throughout Three Links Farm in 2006-2008, including all restoration site locations (TNC, unpublished data). Surface flow permanence is promoted at the southern end of the farm by high connectivity between the riparian aquifer and the deeper basin-fill aquifer which supplies recharge by lateral and vertical inflow (Haney & Lombard 2005).

Biotic impediments. If hydrologic recovery does occur at H&E Farm, we speculate that biotic response to the changed physical conditions may be slower than at Three Links Farm because of their differing spatial contexts along the river. Perennial reaches of dryland rivers, including those in Arizona, contain diverse seed banks that provide propagules for restoration (Boudell & Stromberg 2008; Williams et al. 2008). However, the abundance and diversity of hydric species in the seed banks declines with distance downstream of a perennial reach (Stromberg et al. in press). Dispersal limitation influences patterns of riparian response to flow restoration in some contexts (e.g., floodplains in California, USA; Trowbridge 2007), and diaspore transfer has been shown to improve restoration outcomes (e.g., wet meadows in western Europe, Klimkowska et al. 2007). In our study, restoration sites at Three Links Farm were within 4 km of upstream perennial reaches that could serve as seed sources, while restoration sites at H&E Farm were ~17 km from the nearest upstream perennial reach. However, because the LSPR is undammed and characterized by a dynamic flood regime, longitudinal connectivity is fairly high in this system and dispersal limitation is unlikely to be a primary constraint of vegetation change.

B. Long term indicators: Woody floodplain vegetation

Influence of hydrology

Our results are generally consistent with prior research, in that many aspects of woody floodplain vegetation structure appear to differ among sites with contrasting hydrology. Previous research on the San Pedro River has indentified characteristics of woody floodplain vegetation indicative of site hydrology (Lite and Stromberg 2005, Lite et al. in review). Lite et al. (in review) developed a stressor-response model for San Pedro River riparian vegetation by testing the sensitivity of multiple response variables to site hydrology (surface flow permanence, groundwater depth, and groundwater fluctuation). They determined that five woody vegetation indicator variables were significantly affected by site hydrology: number of 10 cm *P. fremontii* and *S. gooddingii* size classes, *P. fremontii* and *S. gooddingii* basal area (m²/ha), *P. fremontii* and *S. gooddingii* relative basal area (%, compared to *Tamarix* basal area), maximum vegetation height (m) on the floodplain, and percent of the floodplain occupied by Shrublands. For each of these variables except the last, higher values indicated wetter sites

characterized by greater streamflow permanence, smaller depth to groundwater, and less annual groundwater level fluctuation. For floodplain proportion of Shrublands, higher values indicated drier sites. This model has been applied in the upper San Pedro River basin in order to assess the condition of river reaches within the San Pedro River National Conservation Area (Stromberg et al. 2006). In our study, drier sites did generally have lower *P. fremontii* and *S. gooddingii* basal area (m²/ha), lower *P. fremontii* and *S. gooddingii* relative basal area, and fewer cottonwood and willow size classes.

Many stressor-response models and threshold models are developed under the assumption that site vegetation is in equilibrium with the environmental variables of interest. For example the models of Lite et al. (in review) and Lite and Stromberg (2005) were based on vegetation and environmental data collected at a large number of sites within a short period of time, and thus represent a "snap shot" of riparian conditions. These models assume that extant vegetation is in equilibrium with site hydrology. While this assumption is likely valid in many cases, it may not always hold true. For example, it is not known how long it will take for riparian vegetation to respond to changes in riparian hydrology. This may be especially true in semi-arid regions where vegetation and fluvial geomorphic change can be slow, and for relatively longlived organisms such as trees which may exhibit a considerable lag time in their response to altered hydrology (Katz et. al 2005). Earlier work by Stromberg (1998) suggested that relative abundances of cottonwood-willow and tamarisk have changed through time along the lower San Pedro River. More recently, Stromberg et al. (2010) documented pronounced changes in geomorphology and vegetation structure on the upper San Pedro River, with floodplain vegetation increasing markedly over the past century in association with channel incision and narrowing. However, more detailed understanding of time-scales and rate of change, and the degree to which vegetation may exhibit a lag time in its response to hydrologic amelioration, is needed. Vegetation can exhibit 'inertia', with certain plant species continuing to remain dominant despite incremental changes in environmental factors such as groundwater level. Major environmental change, such as large flooding, may be required to bring about vegetation shifts and reverse historical vegetation changes.

Influence of other factors

Riparian ecosystems are dynamic systems influenced by a variety of factors in addition to groundwater levels and surface flow permanence. Woody floodplain vegetation structure was dynamic at all of the study sites, indicating that factors other than hydrology influence riparian conditions on the San Pedro River. In particular, all sites were affected by drought during most of the study period, punctuated by large monsoon floods in 2006. In addition, one site (TNCP) experienced a wildfire during the study. These factors may have contributed to the decline in basal area of woody pioneer trees and the loss of Forest and Woodland floodplain patch area at the reference sites during the study period. Drought related losses of woody vegetation have been observed elsewhere in the Southwest during the past decade. For example, recent regional drought has contributed to widespread mortality of upland trees, resulting in substantial changes to landscape scale vegetation patterns (Breshears et al. 2005, Breshears et al. 2009). Fire can also reduce woody vegetation abundance in riparian areas, at least in the short term. For example, riparian fire caused immediate declines in stem density and basal area of woody pioneer trees on the upper San Pedro River (Stromberg and Rychener 2010). It has been hypothesized that wildfire may have a homogenizing influence on floodplain vegetation, since fire impacts may not produce the zonation typical of fluvial disturbance (Bendix and Cowell 2009). Thus, multiple factors influenced the patterns of vegetation change observed at the reference sites during this study.



Figure 20. Site TNCP in 2006, approximately one year after wildfire. Former cottonwood forest patch, with dead cottonwood trees still standing and re-sprouting willow and tamarisk in the understory.



Figure 21. Site TNCP in 2007, two years after wildfire. Former cottonwood forest patch, with some bare stems of dead cottonwood still standing, and re-sprouting tamarisk in the understory.

Effects of hydrologic restoration.

According to some measures the hydrologic restoration experiment being conducted on the lower San Pedro River appears to have reversed the trends in long-term vegetation indicator conditions at restoration sites, compared to reference sites. In particular, reference sites tended to experience reduced floodplain area of forest and woodland, reduced basal area of cottonwood and willow, and reduced IV of cottonwood and willow, between the two sample dates. However, restoration sites experienced contrasting patterns of change. Restoration sites tended to experience increased floodplain proportion of forest and woodland, and increased basal area of cottonwood and willow, between the two sample dates. Further, declines in total floodplain woody stem density, basal area, and vegetation volume were generally more pronounced at reference sites than at restoration sites. Thus, although improvements in long term indicators of vegetation condition were subtle at restoration sites, they were nonetheless notable, especially when compared to trends at reference sites. These results suggest that even at sites affected by severe regional drought, cessation of groundwater pumping has been an effective approach to hydrologic restoration. We expect that as drought conditions ameliorate, the effects of this hydrologic restoration strategy will become increasingly evident.

V. Conclusion

In this study, we examined multiple response variables over a relatively long time period, and also compared restoration sites to reference sites, in order to assess the effects of hydrologic restoration on river and riparian conditions. This approach enabled us to describe trends in short term indicators of ecosystem response (e.g., streamside vegetation conditions), and patterns of change in long term indicators (e.g., woody floodplain vegetation structure). It also allowed us to compare the changes at restoration sites to those observed at reference sites, and thereby tease apart the role of the restoration treatment from the effects of other environmental influences in this dynamic riparian system.

On a single river, sites may respond differently to restoration treatments. Such divergent patterns may reflect differences among sites in the physical constraints on the riparian ecosystem. In this study, the contrasting patterns of short term riparian response to restoration -- with one case of apparent rapid hydrologic and vegetation response and another case of no detectable change after six years -- were likely due to differences in aquifer response to cessation of groundwater pumping as influenced by the hydrogeomorphic context. Understanding the constraints on restoration response is critical for setting realistic restoration goals and anticipating timeframes of ecosystem change.

Over time, sites are influenced by a variety of environmental factors. In the context of restoration, this underscores the importance of reference sites for interpreting patterns of vegetation change. The restoration sites in this study experienced subtle changes in woody floodplain vegetation structure over the course of this study. However, these changes contrasted strongly with those occurring at reference sites, which generally experienced reductions in basal area of woody pioneer species and loss of floodplain forest and woodland during the study period. Regional drought, flooding, and wildfire all likely contributed to these trends at reference sites. Although the restoration sites also experienced drought and flood, basal area of woody pioneer species and floodplain percentages of forest and woodland generally increased during the study period.

Our results indicate that hydrologic restoration holds great promise as a restoration technique on the San Pedro River, and perhaps along other arid region rivers as well. In particular, reduced groundwater pumping appears to have resulted in increased riparian water table elevations and improved surface flow permanence at some restoration sites. Because the San Pedro River is undammed, it experiences periodic monsoon floods which can recharge alluvial groundwater and provide the fluvial disturbance necessary for regeneration of riparian pioneer trees. However, riparian dynamics on the San Pedro River are influenced by other factors in addition to hydrology, and ultimately vegetation patterns at restoration sites will reflect the interacting influences of numerous conditions and processes. A long-term commitment to restoration projects and to restoration research is required to achieve a comprehensive understanding of these influences, and how they affect restoration success.

VI. Lessons learned

The overall goal of this project was to assess the effectiveness of a hydrologic-based approach to riparian ecosystem restoration on the lower San Pedro River. To this end, the study addressed three main research questions, which are briefly evaluated below.

- This project tested the idea that streamside wetland communities (of comparable composition and diversity to reference conditions) would develop as stream flows once again became perennial. This idea was confirmed, in that streamside herbaceous communities at the Three Links Farm restoration sites (the wettest restoration sites) were very similar to those of perennial reference sites.
- This project also tested the idea that shifts from *Tamarix* to *Populus-Salix* forests could be accomplished solely by modifying the hydrologic regime. Specifically, we hypothesized that during a five-year period (2003-2008) increased surface flow permanence and decreased depth-to-groundwater would promote dominance of *Populus-Salix* at restoration sites on the un-dammed San Pedro River. This idea was not strongly supported by our study -- Of the two wettest restoration sites for which we have data, one site (3L3) experienced an increase in floodplain proportion of forest and woodland and an increase in relative basal area of *Populus-Salix*. The other site (3L2) experienced a slight increase in floodplain proportion of forest and woodland, but also experienced an increase in relative basal area of *Tamarix* (vs. *Populus-Salix*) on the floodplain. Thus, at the wettest restoration sites with improved hydrology we found mixed results regarding shifts in woody vegetation.
- More broadly, we tested the idea that riparian vegetation can re-establish at sites
 historically degraded by groundwater pumping and stream dewatering, following
 hydrologic improvement, without need for restoration plantings. We found that
 following hydrologic restoration streamside wetland communities can recover quickly
 without any active restoration activities such as seeding or planting. We also found that
 shifts in woody vegetation can occur within five years following hydrologic restoration
 at some sites, but that these shifts occur more slowly and are mediated by a more
 complex set of conditions including climate, geology, and geomorphology.

In addition to answering our initial research questions, we gained new insights into the dynamics and restoration potential of arid riparian systems.

 Over the five years of this study, we found that at some restoration sites hydrology did not improve sufficiently to produce shifts in riparian vegetation. At the driest sites (all three restoration sites at H&E Farm), hypotheses related to the effects of increased surface flow permanence could not be evaluated. Though groundwater levels improved, summer dry season surface flow was never documented at these sites. Hydrologic change is the driver and prerequisite for ecological change in de-watered arid riparian systems. Thus, future work should include hypotheses related to factors influencing the rate and magnitude of hydrologic improvement at particular restoration sites.

- Shifts in woody floodplain vegetation may occur slowly, and large changes should not be
 expected within any given five year study period. We found subtle changes in woody
 riparian vegetation at restoration sites over five years (2003 to 2007/2008), which were
 especially significant when compared to trends at reference sites. However, long term
 monitoring is recommended in order to continue to document and compare the
 trajectories at all study sites.
- We observed consistent changes in woody floodplain vegetation at reference sites for the period 2000/2001 to 2007/2008. These sites generally experienced declines in floodplain proportion of forest and woodland and increases in importance of *Tamarix* during this time period. Such changes were likely caused by regional drought and a lack of recruitment opportunities for native pioneer trees.

VII. Literature Cited

Auble G.T., Scott M.L., Friedman J.M. 2005. Use of individualistic streamflow-vegetation relations along the Fremont River, Utah, USA to assess impacts of flow alteration on wetland and riparian areas. Wetlands 25: 143-154.

Bagstad, K.J., Stromberg, J.C., and Lite, S.J. 2005. Response of herbaceous riparian plants to rain and flooding on the San Pedro River, Arizona USA. Wetlands. 25(1):210-223.

Bagstad KJ, SJ Lite, and JC Stromberg. 2006. Vegetation, soils and hydrogeomorphology of riparian patch types of a dryland river. Western North American Naturalist 66:23-44.

Baillie, M.N., Hogan, J.F., Ekwurzel, B., Wahi, A.K., & Eastoc, C.J. 2007. Quantifying water sources to a semiarid riparian ecosystem, San Pedro River, Arizona. Journal of Geophysical Research 112. doi:10.1029/2006JG000263.

Bell, J.W., Amelung, F., Ferretti, A., Bianchi, M., and Novali, F. 2008. Permanent scatterer InSAR reveals seasonal and long-term aquifer-system response to groundwater pumping and artificial recharge. Water Resources Research 44 (2): Art. No. W02407.

Bendix, J. and Cowell, C.M. 2009. Impacts of wildfire on the composition and structure of riparian forests in southern California. Ecosystems 13:99-107.

Bernhardt, E.S., Palmer, M.A.,Allan, J. D.; Alexander, G., Barnas, K., Brooks, S.,Carr, J., Clayton, S., Dahm, C., Follstad-Shah, J., Galat, D. L., Gloss, S. P., Goodwin, P. Hart, D., Hassett, B., Jenkinson, R., Katz, S. L., Kondolf, G. M., Lake, P. S., Lave, R., Meyer, J., O'Donnell, T. K., Pagano, L., Powell, B., Sudduth, El. 2005. Synthesizing U.S. river restoration efforts. Science 308(5722): 636-637.

Boudell J.A., Stromberg, J.C. 2008. Propagule banks: potential contribution to restoration of an impounded and dewatered riparian ecosystem. Wetlands 28(3): 656-665.

Breshears DD, Cobb NS, Rich PM, Price KP, Allen CD, Balice RG, Romme WH, Kastens JH, Floyd ML, Belnap J, Anderson JJ, Myers OB, Meyer CW. 2005. Regional vegetation die-off in response to global-change-type drought. Proc Natl Acad Sci: 102(42):15144-8.

Breshears, D.D., Myers, O.B., Meyer, C.W., Barnes, F.J., Zou, C.B., Allen, C.D., McDowell, N.G., Pockman, W.T. 2009. Tree die-off in response to global change-type drought: mortality insights from a decade of plant water potential measurements. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment: Vol. 7, No. 4, pp. 185-189.

Brown D.E., Carmony, N.B. & Turner, R.M. 1978. Drainage map of Arizona showing perennial streams and some important wetlands. Arizona Game and Fish Department.

Castelli R.M., Chambers J.C., & Tausch R.J. 2000. Soil-plant relations along a soil-water gradient in Great Basin riparian meadows. Wetlands 20: 251-266.

Chen, Y., Pang, Z., Chen, Y., Li, W., Xu, C., Hao, X., Huang, X., Huang, T., & Ye, Z. 2008. Response of riparian vegetation to water-table changes in the lower reaches of the Tarim River, Xinjiang Uygur, China. Hydrogeology Journal 16:1371-1379.

Corenblit, D., Tabacchi, E. Steiger, J. & Gurnell, A.M.2007. Reciprocal interactions and adjustments between fluvial landforms and vegetation dynamics in river corridors: a review of complementary approaches. Earth-Science Reviews 84:56-86.

Curtis, J.T. and McIntosh, R.P. 1951. An upland forest continuum in the prairie-forest border region of Wisconsin. Ecology 32(3):476-496.

Dufrene, M. & Legendre, P. 1997. Species assemblages and indicator species: the need for a flexible asymmetrical approach. Ecological Monographs 67:345-366.

Dwire, K.A., Kauffman, B., Brookshire, E.N.J., & Baham, J.E. 2004. Plant biomass and species composition along and environmental gradient in montane riparian meadows. Oecologia 139:309-317.

Eamus, D., Froend, R., Loomes, R., Murray, B. A functional methodology for determining the groundwater regime needed to maintain the health of groundwater-dependent vegetation. Australian Journal of Botany. 54:97-114.

Filippone, C. & Leake, S.A. 2005. Time scales in the sustainable management of water resources. Southwest Hydrology Jan/Feb:16-18.

Follstad Shah, J.J. & Dahm, C.N. 2008. Flood regime and leaf fall determine soil inorganic nitrogen dynamics in semiarid riparian forests. Ecological Applications 18(3):771-788.

Follstad-Shah, J., Dahm, C., Gloss, S. P., Bernhardt, E.S. 2007. River and riparian restoration in the southwest: Results of the National River Restoration Science Synthesis Project. Restoration Ecology. Vol: 15(3): 550-562.

Hammersmark, C.T., Rains, M.C., & Mount, J.E. 2008. Quantifying the hydrological effects of stream restoration in a montane meadow, northern California, USA. River Research and Applications 24:735-753.

Haney, J.A. 2002. Groundwater modeling and biodiversity conservation on the lower San Pedro River. Southwest Hydrology 1(1).

Haney, J.A. 2005. The lower San Pedro River – hydrology and flow restoration for biodiversity conservation. USDA Forest Service Proceedings RMRS-P-36: 311-315.

Haney, J.A. & Lombard, J. 2005. Interbasin groundwater flow at the Benson Narrows, Arizona. Southwest Hydrology March/April: 8-9.

Harding, J.S., Benfield, E.F., Bolstad, P.V., Helfman, G.S., & Jones III, E.B.D. 1998. Stream biodiversity: the ghost of land use past. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 95:14843-14847.

Harris, R.D. 1999. Defining reference conditions for restoration of riparian plant communities: examples from California, USA. Environmental Management 24(1):55-63.

Heffernan, J.B. 2008. Wetlands as an alternative stable state in desert streams. Ecology 89(5):1261-1271.

Hereford, R., & Betancourt, J. L. 2009. Historic geomorphology of the San Pedro River: archival and physical evidence. In: Stromberg, J.S., & Tellman, B. (eds.) Ecology and Conservation of the San Pedro River. University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Arizona, US.

Hobbs, R.J. 2007. Setting effective and realistic restoration goals: key directions for research. Restoration Ecology 15(2):254-357.

Hou, P., Beeton, R.J.S., Carter, R.W., Dong, X.G., & Li, X. 2006. Response to environmental flows in the lower Tarim River, Xinjiang, China: Ground water. Journal of Environmental Management 83:371-382.

Huckleberry, G., Lite, S.J., Katz, G.L., & Pearthree, P. 2009. Fluvial Geomorphology. In: Stromberg, J.S., & Tellman, B. (eds.) Ecology and Conservation of the San Pedro River. University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Arizona, US.

Hughes, F.M. & Rood, S.B. 2006. Allocation of river flows for restoration of floodplain forest ecosystems: a review of approaches and their applicability in Europe. Environmental Management 32(1):12-33.

Jansson, R., Laudon, H., Johansson, E., & Augspurger, C. 2007. The importance of groundwater discharge for plant species number in riparian zones. Ecology 88(1):131-139.

Katz, G.L., Haney, J., Paradzick, C., & Harris, D.B. 2009. Mitigation, restoration, and endangered species: restoring river flows to the Lower Basin. In: Stromberg, J.S., & Tellman, B. (eds.) Ecology and Conservation of the San Pedro River. University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Arizona, US.

Katz, G.L., Friedman, J.M., & Beatty, S.W. 2005. Delayed effects of flood control on a flood-dependent riparian forest. Ecological Applications. 15(3):1019-1035.

Kearney, T. & R. Peebles. 1960. Arizona flora (with supplement). 2nd ed. University of California Press, Berkeley, California, US.

Kentula, M.E., Brooks, R.P., Gwin, S.E., Holland, C.C., Sherman, A.D., & Sifneos, J.C. 1993. An approach to improving decision making in wetland restoration and creation. C.K. Smoley, Inc., Boca Raton, FL, US.

Klimkowska, A., van Diggelen, R., Bakker, J.P., & Grootjans, Ab.P. 2007. Wet meadow restoration in Western Europe: a quantitative assessment of the effectiveness of several techniques. Biological Conservation 140:318-328.

Krueper, D., Bart, J., & Rich, T.D. 2003. Response of vegetation and breeding birds to the removal of cattle on the San Pedro River, Arizona (U.S.A.). Conservation Biology 17(2):607-615.

Kruskal, J.B. 1964. Multidimensional scaling by optimizing goodness of fit to a nonmetric hypothesis. Psychometric 29: 1-27.

Laferriere, J.E. 1992. Berberidaceae Barberry Family. Journal of the Arizona-Nevada Academy of Science 26: 2-4.

Lindig-Cisneros, R., Desmond, J., Boyer, K.E., & Zedler, J.B. 2003. Wetland restoration thresholds: can a degradation transition be reversed with increased effort? Ecological Applications 13(1):193-205.

Lite, S.J. and Stromberg, J.C. 2005. Surface water and ground-water thresholds for maintaining *Populus-Salix* forests, San Pedro River, Arizona. Biological Conservation. 125: 153-167.

Lite, S.J., Stromberg, J.C., Bagstad, K.J. in review. Riparian vegetation water needs: stressor-response model of assessing riparian ecosystem condition.

Loheide, S.P. & Gorelick, S.M. 2007. Riparian hydroecology: a coupled model of the observed interactions between groundwater flow and meadow vegetation patterning. Water Resources Research 43. W07414, doi:10.1029/2006WR005233.

Lyons, J., Trimble, S.W., & Paine, L.K. 2000. Grass versus trees: managing riparian areas to benefit streams of central North America. Journal of the American Water Resources Association 36(4):919-930.

Mahoney, J. M., & S. B. Rood. 1998. Streamflow requirements for cottonwood seedling recruitment -- an integrative model. Wetlands 18:634-645.

McCune, B. & M. J. Mefford. 1999. PC-ORD. Multivariate Analysis of Ecological Data. Version 5.0 MjM Software, Gleneden Beach, OR, US.

McCune, B. & Grace, J.B. 2002. Analysis of Ecological Communities. MjM Software Design, Gleneden Beach, OR, US.

Müller-Dombois, D., Ellenberg, H., 1974. Aims and Methods of Vegetation Ecology. Wiley, NY, US.

Munzer, O.M., H.C. English, A.B. Smith, and A.A. Tudor, 2005. Southwestern willow flycatcher 2004 survey and nest monitoring report. Nongame and Endangered Wildlife Program Technical Report 244. Arizona Game and Fish Department, Phoenix, Arizona.

NOAA-NCDC. 2008. Climate of 2008 – November Southwest Region Moisture Status. Available at http://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/oa/climate/research/prelim/drought/st107dv00pcp.html (Accessed January 5, 2009).

Poff, N. L., Allan, J. D., Bain, M. B., Karr, J. R., Prestegaard, K. L., Richter, B. D., Sparks, R. E., & Stromberg, J. C. 1997. The natural flow regime: a paradigm for river conservation and restoration. BioScience 47:769-784.

Pool, D.R. 2005. Variations in climate and ephemeral channel recharge in southeastern Arizona. Water Resources Research 41, W11403, doi:10.1029.2004WR003255.

Renofalt B.M., Merritt D.M., Nilsson C. 2007. Connecting variation in vegetation and stream flow: the role of geomorphic context in vegetation response to large floods along boreal rivers. Journal of Applied Ecology 44(1): 147-157.

Richter, B.D. & Richter, H.E. 2000. Prescribing flood regimes to sustain riparian ecosystems along meandering rivers. Conservation Biology 14(5):1467-1478.

Rood, S.B., Samuelson, G.M., Braatne, J.H., Gourley, C.R., Hughes, F.M.R., & Mahoney, J.M. 2005. Managing river flows to restore floodplain forests. Frontiers in Ecology and Environment 3(4):193-201.

Sarr, D.A. 2002. Riparian livestock exclosure research in the western United States: a critique and some recommendations. Environmental Management 30(4):516-526.

SAS Institute Incorporated. 2007. SAS/STAT software. Cary, NC, US.

Scott, M. L., P. B. Shafroth, & G. T. Auble. 1999. Responses of riparian cottonwoods to alluvial water-table declines. Environmental Management 23:347-358.

Shafroth, P.B., Stromberg, J.C., & Pattern, D.T. 2000. Woody riparian vegetation response to alluvial water table regimes. Western North American Naturalist 60:66-76.

Sher, A.A., Marshall, D.L., & Taylor, J.P. 2002. Establishment patterns of native Populus and Salix in the presence of invasive Tamarix. Ecological Applications 12(3):760-772.

Sondergaard, M., Jeppesen, E., Lauridsen, T.L., Skov, C., Van Nes, E.H., Roijackers, R., Lammens, E., & Portielje, R. 2007. Lake restoration: successes, failures, and long-term effects. Journal of Applied Ecology 44:1095-1105.

Stromberg, J.C. and Rychener, T.J. 2010. Effects of fire on riparian forests along a free-flowing dryland river. Wetlands 30:75-86.

Stromberg, J.C., Tluczek, M. G.F., Hazelton, A.F. and Ajamic, H. 2010. A century of riparian forest expansion following extreme disturbance: Spatio-temporal change in *Populus/Salix/Tamarix* forests along the Upper San Pedro River, Arizona, USA. Forest Ecology and Management 259: 1181-1189

Stromberg, J.C., Bagstad, K.J., & Makings, E. 2009. Floristic diversity. In: Stromberg, J.S., & Tellman, B. (eds.) Ecology and Conservation of the San Pedro River. University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Arizona, US.

Stromberg J.C., Beauchamp V.B., Dixon M.D., Lite, S.J., & Paradzick, C. 2007. Importance of low-flow and high-flow characteristics to restoration of riparian vegetation along rivers in and south-western United States. Freshwater Biology 52(4): 651-679.

Stromberg, J.C., Lite, S.J., Rychener, T. J., Levick, L. R., Dixon, M.D., Watts, J.M. 2006. Status of the riparian ecosystem in the upper San Pedro River, Arizona: Application of an assessment model. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment. 115:145-173.

Stromberg, J.C., Bagstad, K. Leenhouts, J.M., Lite, S.J., & Making, E. 2005. Effects of stream flow intermittency on riparian vegetation of a semiarid region river (San Pedro River, Arizona). River Research and Applications 21:1-14.

Stromberg, J.C. 1998. Dynamics of Fremont cottonwood (*Populus fremontii*) and saltcedar (*Tamarix chinensis*) populations along the San Pedro River, Arizona. Journal of Arid Environments 40: 133-155.

Stromberg, J.C., Fry, J. & Patten, D.T. 1997. Marsh development after large floods in an alluvial, arid-land river. Wetlands 17:292-300.

Stromberg J.C., Hazelton, A.F., White, M.S., White, J.M., Fischer, R.A. 2009 (expected). Ephemeral wetlands along a spatially intermittent river: temporal patterns of vegetation development. Wetlands.

Stromberg, J.C., Tiller, R., & Richter, B. 1996. Effects of groundwater decline on riparian vegetation of semiarid regions: the San Pedro, Arizona. Ecological Applications 6:113-131.

Suding, K.N., Gross, K.L., & Houseman, G.R. 2004. Alternative states and positive feedbacks in restoration ecology. TRENDS in Ecology and Evolution 19(1):46-53.

Thomas, B. 2006. Hydrogeologic investigation of the Middle San Pedro watershed, southeastern Arizona: a project of the Rural Watershed Initiative. USGS Fact Sheet 2006-3034.

Trowbridge, W.B. 2007. The role of stochasticity and priority effects in floodplain restoration. Ecological Applications 17(5):1312-1324.

USDA-NRCS. 2007. The PLANTS Database (http://plants.usda.gov, 12 July 2007). National Plant Data Center, Baton Rouge, LA, US.

van Diggelen, R., Middleton, B., Bakker, J. Grootjans, A., & Wassen, M. 2006. Fens and floodplains of the temperate zone: present status, threats, conservation and restoration. Journal of Applied Vegetation Science 9:157-162.

van Dijk, J., Stroetenga, M., can Bodegom, P.M., & Aerts, R. 2007. The contribution of rewetting to vegetation restoration of degraded peat meadows. Applied Vegetation Science 10:315-324.

Wahi, A.K., Hogan, J.F., Ekwurzel, B., Baillie, M.N., & Eastoe, C.J. 2008. Geochemical quantification of semiarid mountain recharge. Ground Water doi: 10.1111/j.1745-6584.2007.00413.x

Webb, R.H, & Leake, S.A. 2006. Ground-water surface-water interactions and long-term climate change in riverine riparian vegetation in the southwestern United States. Journal of Hydrology 320:302-323.

Western Regional Climate Center. 2008. http://www.wrcc.dri.edu/cgi-bin/cliMAIN.pl?az1330 (Accessed October 10, 2008).

Williams, L., Reich, P., Capon, S.J., & Raulings, E. 2008. Soil seed banks of degraded riparian zones in southeastern Australia and their potential contribution to the restoration of understory vegetation. River Research and Applications 24:1002-1017.

Wilken, D.H. & Porter, J. M. 2005. Polemoniaceae Phlox Family. Canotia 1: 1-37 (available online at http://lifesciences.asu.edu/herbarium/canotia.html).

Wright, M.J. & Chambers, J.C. 2002. Restoring riparian meadows currently dominated by Artemisia using alternative state concepts – above-ground vegetation response. Applied Vegetation Science 5:237-246.

VIII. Summary of coordination with CWA

As part of this research project, we initiated a collaborative relationship with the Community Watershed Alliance of the Middle San Pedro Valley (CWA). In 2007 we worked with CWA to establish three study sites near Benson, Arizona. All sites are on private property, and site access was arranged through CWA. We have collected streamside herbaceous data and documented surface flow permanence annually at these sites since 2007, accompanied by a member of CWA. We have maintained communication with landowners, and provided species lists for each site following the 2007 field season. In 2008 we collected woody floodplain vegetation data at these sites, and surveyed channel cross sections at two of the sites. This is an ongoing partnership.

Table 10. Woody vegetation site summary metrics for CWA sites.				
	Site metrics (total)			
	Density Basal area Vegetation volume			
	(stems/ha)	(m²/ha)	(m³/ha)	
CWA1	3012	19	11746	
CWA2	3837	13	11985	
CWA3	4854	16	7476	

Table 11. Relative abundance and importance of woody pioneer species at CWA sites.

	Relative basal area		Relative vegetation volume		Importance value	
	Populus-Salix	Tamarix	Populus-Salix	Tamarix	Populus-Salix	Tamarix
CWA1	0.04	0.96	0.14	0.86	0.09	0.91
CWA2	0.14	0.86	0.27	0.73	0.21	0.79
CWA3	0.41	0.59	0.34	0.66	0.37	0.63

Importance values calculated as IV = (relative basal area + relative vegetation volume)/2.

IX. Appendix A: Responses to AWPF questions

Below are responses (*italics*) to a set of questions posed by Evelyn Erlandsen, Project Manager, Arizona Water Protection Fund in reply to the original draft of this Final Report.

I. Data Collection and Analysis:

1. When you submitted your application for the research project, you indicated a research paper by Palmer et al. 2005, recommended that data collection "before" restoration can potentially provide valuable information about basic ecosystem characteristics and fuctions, as well as about the efficiency and effectiveness of restoration strategies. In your final report on page 32, you indicated you have no pre-restoration data due to lack of site access prior to restoration. I'm assuming that you are referring to vegetation data collection. Were you able to locate or access pre-restoration data for either groundwater depth information, or streamflow information (USGS), ppt data, or other? Please explain any attempts to obtain pre-restoration data, and how not having it may or may not impact the validity of testing your hypothesis.

This pre-restoration hydrologic data would especially support any assumptions regarding the capacity of the H&E restoration sites to recover, which is discussed on page 33, under Barriers to restoration success. Please offer any comments.

Ideally, pre-restoration baseline data would be available for all restoration sites. However, in reality such data often are not collected or are not available to researchers and managers. For our lower San Pedro River study sites, there is little pre-restoration groundwater depth or streamflow data available. The information that we have is anecdotal, patchy, or consists of estimates made from remotely sensed images. For example, TNC has unpublished data from a few well measurements that indicate a ~2.5 m rise in groundwater levels at H&E Farm after irrigation cessation (see page 7 of this report). In general, groundwater depth measurements are not available for the study sites prior to their purchase by TNC. Similarly, field-collected streamflow monitoring data are not available for the study sites prior to their purchase by TNC. We have tried to discern the likely historic streamflow conditions from anecdotal reports and from historic air photos.

Although I would argue that field-collected site level data are preferable for reconstructing historic conditions at specific local restoration sites, I agree that using surrogate data such as regional climate data or off-site stream gauge data could also be helpful in this regard. Regional precipitation data are available for several sites in the San Pedro River basin and records do generally extend for several decades (e.g., see Western Regional Climate Center, http://www.wrcc.dri.edu/summary/climsmaz.html). Similarly, USGS streamflow records for the gauge at Redington, AZ are also available (see Figure 2 of this report). However, the relationships between this kind of regional data and site level hydrology are difficult to quantify, especially considering the large degree of uncertainty regarding past groundwater pumping rates at the sites. That is, we could model the current relationships between precipitation/Redington streamflow and site level hydrologic conditions, but such models would not necessarily be applicable to the past due to considerable changes in the water management context. There are currently efforts underway to create realistic, accurate groundwater models for the lower San Pedro River basin (e.g., Whittier and Maddock 2006, Adkins 2009) and such models could be used to reconstruct past hydrologic conditions at our study sites. Such modeling, however, is beyond the scope of the present study.

2. Table 3, page 15. My understanding is that although both restoration sites are now nonperennial, it is believed that the Three Links Farm restoration sites were historically perennial and that the H&E Farm restoration sites are believed to have been historically, non-perennial. If H&E Farm restoration sites are thought to be historically non-perennial, wouldn't we expect to see "recovery" as successful, if the vegetation data set was to approach a "target" represented by the non-perennial reference site data set? Please explain.

This is certainly a valid perspective, based on the idea that the goal of ecological restoration is to achieve historic conditions. In this view, 'recovery' to conditions typical of non-perennial reference sites might be the desired outcome (assuming these sites represent historic conditions at H&E Farm). However, the stated restoration goals of TNC were to improve riparian conditions through hydrologic enhancement, and specifically to increase the duration and extent of perennial flow. Thus, their goals were not stated in terms of returning to a previous condition. Rather, they wanted to create wetter conditions in the river and riparian zone. In light of this, I think it is appropriate to use the perennial reference sites to define target conditions for the overall restoration project, since these are the wettest sites.

3. Additionally, were there any USGS gages upstream of the Three Links Farm that could have provided data to further our understanding of the flow regime of both restoration sites?

Yes, there are upstream USGS streamflow gauges. However, I would be hesitant to use the streamflow records from these gauges to determine specific flow conditions at the restoration sites. The San Pedro River is spatially intermittent, meaning that flow conditions change along the length of the river due to tributary inputs, channel infiltration, evapotranspiration, groundwater extraction, etc. Therefore, caution must be used when trying to infer flow conditions at a study site from a gauge that is a considerable distance away. Further, the upstream gauges are all within the Upper San Pedro River Basin, which is generally considered to be somewhat distinct hydrologically from the lower basin.

4. Table 3, page 15. I understand you are "summarizing" the data, however, it would be helpful to see the "baseline" data separate from the 2007 and 2008 data so that "trends" can possibly be identified. For instance, on page 30, you refer to the loss of hydric perennials as an indicator of a shift to non-perennial flows. It would be helpful to see the trends for each restoration site within the Farm units, to see if they are moving toward recovery or away from recovery. Please explain.

I have added a table (new Table 4) showing temporal trends in relative cover of plant groups at each farm, and for the two reference site groups. Since we do not have actual pre-restoration baseline data, the first year of data reported is 2003. Also – Figures 6 and 7 should be helpful in determining the existence of temporal trends.

5. The data collection conducted in cooperation with the Community Watershed Alliance (CWA), is included at the end of this report. These sites are outside of the project area and represent "reference" conditions. Please explain why this data set was not included in analyses for this study? Does the information collected support your hypothesis?

We are very pleased to be working with the Community Watershed Alliance to collect riparian data in the Benson area. This is an important area on the San Pedro River, and the sites are critical to our developing understanding of spatial and temporal patterns on the river as a whole. The CWA sites were not included in the analysis of the streamside herbaceous vegetation because we have only collected data at these sites since 2007 and one of the strengths of the present analysis is that it employs long term data. Similarly, since we only have one year of woody data for these sites we cannot assess changes over time in woody floodplain condition. It would be a good idea to re-sample woody floodplain vegetation at these sites in 2013 (5 years after baseline data collection), and to then examine temporal changes. We are continuing to collect herbaceous data annually at the sites, and consider this work to be a priority in our monitoring.

I have examined the CWA site data, and can make some general comments regarding vegetation conditions at the sites. Streamside vegetation characteristics at the CWA sites were generally similar to conditions at other perennial sites – e.g., relatively high total cover, high 1- m^2 species richness, and high cover of wetland plants. The composition of the herbaceous vegetation was also very similar to that of the perennial reference sites. Thus, short term riparian indicators were consistent with our overall results. Woody floodplain vegetation at the three CWA sites appeared to be within the range of variability of our reference sites for 2007/2008. Total woody basal area ranged from 13-19 m^2 /ha at the CWA sites, and 9-34 m^2 /ha at the reference sites. Tamarix comprised 59-96% of the total woody basal area at the CWA sites, compared to 14-100% at the reference sites in 2007/2008.

6. Table 3, page 15. The TNCP perennial reference sites experienced a wildfire during the study period, as you indicated on page 35. Would your use of the CWA data as reference perennial sites aided in the analysis to determine if the restoration sites are approaching "target" conditions?

I consider it appropriate to use the TNCP streamside herbaceous data in the determination of "target" conditions because (1) the vegetation zone immediately adjacent to the river did not burn in the 2005 fire, (2) herbaceous vegetation responds and recovers quickly following environmental changes or perturbations, and (3) hydrology is the prime influence on streamside herbaceous vegetation characteristics on the San Pedro River. Yes, we could explore including the CWA site data in our description of "target" conditions for streamside herbaceous vegetation. However, there are some reasons to be cautious in this regard: First, the three CWA sites are not technically within the 'Lower' San Pedro River Basin, and thus likely differ a bit in terms of factors such as hydrology, climate, and/or the available species pool. Second, as mentioned above we do not have long-term data for these sites. For these reasons, I did not include the CWA sites in the description of "target" conditions for our lower basin sites.

7. Figure 8, as you noted on page 33 represents the shift of the vegetation communities towards "target" conditions represented by perennial reference sites. What other data collection or analysis would help us to understand if each of these restoration sites are approaching the thresholds necessary to "drive" tamarisk to cottonwood/willow communities as mentioned on page 2. Thresholds for the San Pedro system were identified as: a. surface flow permanence >76% b. groundwater depth <2.6 m and c. annual groundwater fluctuation <.46m.

We are fortunate that TNC monitors groundwater levels quarterly at H&E Farm and Three Links Farm, monitors instream flow at Three Links Farm, and is willing to provide that data to researchers for scientific analysis. This monitoring requires a substantial commitment of time and resources, but provides critical data for assessing changes in hydrologic conditions at the sites over time. If additional resources were available, I would suggest increasing the monitoring program at the restoration sites and also adding additional monitoring at reference sites. Specifically, I would recommend monthly monitoring of surface flow presence/absence at monitoring stations, and installation of streamside piezometers to document water depth below the channel at each site. Such piezometers are short-lived, as they tend to be lost during floods, but they do provide important information about groundwater depth will they are in place.

8. Figures 14 and 15: page 23 and 24, 3L2, and HE2, tamarisk increased in "patch type proportions".

Yes, the proportion of the floodplain occupied by Tamarix patches increased at some sites during the study period. As you mention below, this was accompanied by an increase in relative basal area of Tamarix at many of our sites. Interestingly, the Importance Value of Tamarix increased at 5 out of the 6 reference sites during the study period (see Table 8).

9. Table 5, page 28: for each site that experienced a decrease in Populus-Salix, there was a correlated increase of Tamarix, and vice-versa (between the baseline data and the 2007/2008 data).

This is due to the method of calculating relative basal area – the metric is the amount of either Populus-Salix or Tamarix basal area as a proportion of Populus-Salix + Tamarix basal area. So, if one decreases then the other increases, by definition.

10. Table 5, page 28: The 3L2 site is the only restoration site that appears to have had a decrease in relative basal area and vegetation volume of Populus-Salix, and an increase in Tamarix, this is also the site that I understand received the most surface flow and represents

restoration that is approaching "target conditions" represented in Table 3 as you have stated in the report.

Site 3L2 was the wettest of the restoration sites during the study period, as evidenced by the hydrologic monitoring data and analysis of the streamside vegetation metrics. While 3L2 experienced an increase in relative basal area of Tamarix, it also experienced a large decrease in Tamarix relative vegetation volume. When these values were averaged together, the Importance Value of Tamarix actually increased at 3L2 (a pattern also observed at most of the reference sites). These complexities and differences highlight the merit of monitoring both short-term and long-term riparian indicators in this kind of a study, and also the importance of monitoring both the hypothesized 'drivers' of change (i.e., hydrologic conditions) as well as a suite of 'response' variables. While site 3L2 may have recovered hydrologically, the data support the idea that there is a lag effect in woody vegetation response to improved hydrologic conditions. While total woody basal area has increased at 3L2, the proportion of Populus-Salix is still fairly low.

Recruitment events are required in order for Populus-Salix to increase on the floodplain. Recruitment of Populus-Salix is associated with fall, winter and early spring floods (Stromberg 1998). These floods clear competing vegetation, and/or deposit fresh sediments, to create bare moist patches where seedlings can establish. Seedling establishment occurs in the spring, when moisture is abundant and seeds are dispersed. Long term survival of seedlings, and recruitment to older age classes, depends on the ensuing hydrologic and climatic conditions. Leenhouts et al. (2006) modeled the occurrence of Populus-Salix recruitment events on the Upper San Pedro River and found that 6 such events occurred between 1988 and 2002. However, the actual recruitment rate varied depending on site conditions, with no recruitment modeled for some sites. Thus, Populus-Salix recruitment is episodic and depends upon the concurrence of a complex set of conditions involving regional climate, river hydrology, and site characteristics. It appears that no major Populus-Salix recruitment events occurred during the study period.

Regeneration of Populus-Salix may be limited on the lower San Pedro River floodplain by a lack of available "recruitment space" (Stromberg et al. 2010). Although extensive areas of pioneer forest became established on the floodplain in the last century, the area available for ongoing recruitment has become restricted as this space has been occupied. Populus-Salix seedling establishment now appears to be occurring in narrow bands along the channel margin (Stromberg et al. 2010, G. Katz unpublished data). Under this current geomorphic scenario, large pulses of Populus-Salix recruitment may not occur until extreme flood events create new recruitment surfaces. Floodplain forest establishment following extreme floods is a common, albeit temporally infrequent, style of forest regeneration on free-flowing arid region rivers (e.g., Katz et al. 2005).

Regarding #8, 9, and 10 above. Why do you think we're seeing this increase in Tamarix at the wettest restoration sites? What observations can you provide that would help recommend any future management strategies to help drive the trend toward more "native" species?

This restoration project was conducted during a period of regional drought, and that climate context has surely influenced our results. As mentioned above, 5 of our 6 reference sites experienced increased Tamarix Importance Value (IV) during the study period. However, all of these reference sites also experienced an overall reduction in total woody basal area across the floodplain. Thus, though Tamarix has increased in relative importance at the reference sites, it has generally not increased in abundance in absolute terms. I hypothesize that Tamarix survival has been higher than Populus-Salix survival during this dry period. Both species have declined in absolute terms, but effects have been more severe for Populus-Salix which are less drought tolerant species, and appear to have more restricted recruitment windows, than Tamarix.

From a management perspective, it is important to (1) emphasize the role of site hydrology in determining riparian vegetation characteristics, (2) acknowledge the spatial variability inherent in the San Pedro River system, and (2) recognize that a long term commitment is required, in order to take advantage of temporal variability in physical and biological conditions. If the management goal is to increase native floodplain pioneer tree species, then management efforts should prioritize attainment or maintenance of hydrologic conditions that support recruitment and survival of these species. The required hydrologic conditions are not static, but involve dynamic processes (e.g., flooding, drought, sediment movement) that vary in time and space. Site hydrology reflects local and regional physical conditions, and is also affected by management actions at multiple scales. Site level management should therefore be conducted within a broader framework that ideally includes collaboration with managers and stakeholders elsewhere in the basin and the region.

II. Report:

a. Format/content:

1. I was not able to locate all literature referenced, please double-check and revise Section VI, Literature Cited, as appropriate.

Checked and revised as requested.

2. You mentioned site access was not available on some of the sites. Were there any other changes in methodology, procedures, or data collection, or analysis that was originally planned for this research project (and represented in your PLAN)? If so, please note any changes in the revised report.

This was the only substantive change.

b. Lessons Learned:

3. What would you recommend for future research to support your hypothesis? What other data collection and/or analyses would you recommend that would improve our understanding of the hydrologic system and how the restoration sites are or are not responding in a way that supports native vegetation?

We recommend continuation of research addressing the effects of hydrologic restoration on the lower San Pedro River. In particular, ongoing monitoring and analysis to document trends in hydrology, streamside vegetation and woody floodplain vegetation is needed at restoration and reference sites. For hydrology and streamside plant communities, it is imperative that field data are collected at fairly frequent intervals. For woody floodplain vegetation, we suggest exploring the effectiveness of utilizing remote sensing imagery for vegetation assessment (e.g., Stromberg et al. 2010) and collecting of a reduced set of field variables.

This bio-hydrology research would be strongly complemented by further hydro-geologic studies of the groundwater system of the lower San Pedro River. Although understanding of the hydrologic system of the lower San Pedro River basin is improving, a more detailed description of the groundwater conditions, flow rates, and vertical, latitudinal and lateral relationships would greatly inform our understanding of biotic patterns and temporal trajectories. This understanding would enable better predictions regarding restoration outcomes at specific sites.

4. In your original application, you mention that "lag times" and "rates of recovery" are likely to be different for each restoration site. Based on your data collection and analysis what have we learned about this? How often do you think data collection should occur to further our understanding of the hydrology and recovery of this system and why? And how long of a period of time should collection occur? Please explain.

We found that the pace of recovery was different at the two farms where the restoration project was conducted. At Three Links Farm hydrologic recovery was rapid, and streamside wetland communities responded quickly to improved hydrologic conditions. At H&E Farm hydrologic recovery did not progress to levels required to support surface flow presence during the study period and streamside wetland plant communities did not recover. Thus, the differences in streamside vegetation response were due to differences in the rate and magnitude of hydrologic improvement, which is the driving variable for biotic change in this system.

We suggest that data collection should continue at these sites in order to document changes over time. For hydrology, the driving variable, we recommend ongoing quarterly monitoring of groundwater levels and surface flow presence at all study sites. For short term vegetation indicators (streamside vegetation), we suggest annual or bi-annual sampling following the methods used in this study. For long term vegetation indicators (woody floodplain vegetation), we suggest another data collection effort in 2013 (ten years after initiation of the restoration project). Thereafter, woody data should be collected every decade. Such data collection should occur as long as there is an interest in conservation and management of the lower San Pedro River.

5. Would you have done anything differently? Methodology, data collection, hypothesis?

Our methods were effective in allowing us to answer our main research questions. These methods included collection of a robust set of field data, which is somewhat difficult and time

consuming to obtain. In the future we plan to examine the cost-benefits of reducing the number of field collected variables, especially pertaining to woody floodplain vegetation, in order to expedite field sampling.

6. Briefly evaluate your success in meeting project objectives.

As stated in the Introduction to this report, the overall goal of this project was to assess the effectiveness of a hydrologic-based approach to riparian ecosystem restoration on the lower San Pedro River. To do this the study had four specific objectives -- (1) Document trends in controlling variables, (2) Document short-term indicators of riparian ecosystem change, (3) Document long-term indicators of riparian ecosystem change, and (4) Assess patterns of change and vegetation-hydrology relationships. We successfully accomplished all four of these specific objectives, as described in this report.

7. Does the outcome support your hypothesis? If not, what would you recommend for next steps? How can we effectively measure when a system's riparian degradation is being reversed, or recovered?

Answers to these questions were added to the body of the report in the new section titled, Lessons learned.

8. What is the "take home" message? What "practical" information have we learned that we can share with land managers and inform restoration efforts?

- Riparian ecosystems are resilient. On the lower San Pedro River, riparian wetland plant communities have the potential to respond quickly to improved physical conditions, without the need for restoration planting or seeding.
- Riparian zones are influenced by a variety of processes occurring at multiple spatial and temporal scales. Thus, the success of site scale management can be influenced by regional factors, including drought.
- Sites differ in their rates of response to hydrologic restoration measures such as curtailment of groundwater pumping. Geological conditions and reach-scale geomorphic context may affect the rate of groundwater recovery, and should be considered when selecting sites for restoration.
- A long term commitment is required. It may take decades or more for hydrologic restoration projects focusing on groundwater recovery to produce discernible results. During this time period, ecosystems will be affected by an array of other environmental factors in addition to the restoration treatment. Thus, project design and management expectations should be addressed at long time scales, and monitoring should occur over decades.

9. Please include all data, excel sheets, etc, and reference them in your table of contents. The final report is the "comprehensive" report that includes all data.

These are included in a CD to be enclosed with this report.

Additional literature cited in Appendix A (not in main body of report):

Adkins, C. 2009. Solute chemistry and isotope tracers of groundwater recharge, flow paths, and travel times in the Middle San Pedro Basin, Arizona. Master's thesis. University of Arizona.

Leenhouts, JM, JC Stromberg, and RL Scott. 2006. Hydrologic requirements of and consumptive ground-water use by riparian vegetation along the San Pedro River, Arizona: U. S. Geological Survey, Scientific Investigations Report 2005-5163.

Whittier, J. and Maddock, T. 2006. Groundwater flow model of the Lower San Pedro River basin for the sustainability of riparian habitats. Pp. 59-66 in Webb, B. (editor) *Sustainability of water resources and its indicators*. IAHS Publishers.

X. Data CD